
WESTFIELD ACADEMY AND CENTRAL SCHOOL 

Board of Education 
 

Supplemental Business Meeting 
 

PROPOSED AGENDA 

Monday, August 24, 2020 

7:00 p.m. 
 

1. Call to Order  

 

2.0  Presentation 

2.1 Professional Development Plan- Molly Anderson (enclosure #1) 

2.2 Code of Conduct- Corey Markham (enclosure #2) 

3.0 Information and Discussion Items       

 

3.1  Communications to the Board 

a.       BOCES Board Room Report (enclosure #3) 

3.2        Discussion Items 

a. 2020-21 Board of Education Goals 

 

4.0 Consensus Items   

 

 4.1 Request to Withdraw a Specific Consensus Item(s)       

 

 4.2 Motion to Approve Consensus Items:       

a. Minutes of the Regular Business Meeting of August 3, 2020. (enclosure #4) 

 

b. Acceptance of the recommendations from the Committee on Special Education

 and Committee on Preschool Special Education from August 11, 2020 - 

August 19, 2020.  

   

5.0    Public Comment 

 

6.0    Action Items       

 



6.1       Old Business    

 

6.2        New Business: 

 

a.  Moved by________ and seconded by_______ that, upon the recommendation of 

the Superintendent, the Westfield Academy and Central School District Board of 

Education approves the following resolution: 

WHEREAS, the Board of Education has been authorized by the voters at the 

Annual School Meeting to raise for the current budget of the 2020-21 school year 

a sum not to exceed $6,105,926; THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the 

Board fix the equalized tax rates by towns and confirm the extension of the taxes 

as they appear on the following described tax roll: 

 

AND BE IT HEREBY DIRECTED THAT, the tax warrant of this board, duly 

signed shall be affixed to the above-described tax rolls authorizing the collection 

of said taxes to begin September 4, 2020 and end October 2, 2020, inclusive 

without penalty. Beginning October 3, 2020, two percent (2%) will be added to 

the bill. Final dates for payment collected by the collector will be November 2, 

2020 giving the tax warrant an effective period of 59 days at the expiration of 

which time the tax collector shall make an accounting in writing to the board; 

AND IT IS FURTHER DIRECTED THAT, the delinquent tax penalties shall be 

fixed as follows: 1st month free period, 2nd month interest of 2 percent added, 3rd 

month or fraction thereof, interest of 3 percent added. Taxes not paid to the tax 



collector by November 2, 2020 will be returned to the county for collection with 

county taxes. 

b. Moved by________ and seconded by_______ that, upon the recommendation of 

the Superintendent, the Westfield Academy and Central School District Board of 

Education approves the following resolution: 

WHEREAS: Chapter 73 of the Laws of 1977, amended Section 1318, subdivision 

1 of the Real Property Tax Law; and 

WHEREAS: the unencumbered, unreserved fund balance at the close of the last 

fiscal year must be applied in determining the amount of the school tax levy 

except for an amount not to exceed 4% of the current school year budget; and 

WHEREAS: this latter amount may be held as surplus funds during the current 

school year; now therefore 

BE IT RESOLVED: that the board of education retain as surplus funds less than 

4% from the fund balance thereby applying $45,000 to the reduction of the tax 

levy. 

BE IT ADDITIONALLY RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS: To the collector of 

Westfield Academy and Central School District of Chautauqua County in New 

York State. 

You are hereby commanded: 

To give notice and start collection on September 4, 2020 in accordance with the 

provisions of Section 1322 of the Real Property Tax Law. 

To give notice that tax collection will end on November 2, 2020. 

To collect taxes in the total sum of $6,105,926 in the same manner that collectors 

are authorized to collect town and county taxes in accordance with the provisions 

of Section 1318 of the Real Property Tax Law. 



To make no changes or alterations in the tax warrant or the attached tax rolls, but 

shall return the same to the board of education. The board may recall its warrant 

and tax roll for correction of errors or omissions in accordance with the provisions 

of Section 1316 of the Real Property Tax Law. 

To forward by mail to each owner of real property listed on the tax rolls within 

ten days after the start of collection a statement of taxes due on his property on 

press-numbered tax bill forms provided by the school district in accordance with 

the provisions of Section 922 of the Real Property Tax Law. 

To forward by mail, without interest penalties, to the office of the county treasurer 

a detailed tax bill of all state land parcels liable for taxes on the school tax rolls in 

accordance with provisions of Sections 540 and 544 of the Real Property Tax 

Law. 

To receive from each of the taxable corporations and natural persons the sums 

listed on the attached tax rolls without interest penalties when such sums are paid 

before the end of the first month of the tax collection period. 

To add two percent interest penalties to all taxes collected during the second 

month of the tax collection and to add three percent interest penalties to all taxes 

collected during any part of the third month of the tax collection period and to 

account for such sums as income due to the school district. 

To issue press-numbered receipts only on forms provided by the school district in 

acknowledgement of receipt of payments of taxes and to retain, preserve and file 

exact carbon copies of all such receipts issued as required by Section 987 of the 

Real Property Tax Law. 

To promptly return the warrant at its expiration and if any taxes on the attached 

tax rolls shall be unpaid at that time, deliver an accounting thereof on forms 

showing by town the total assessed valuation, tax rate, the total tax levy, the total 

amounts remaining uncollected as required by Section 1330 of the Real Property 

Tax Law. 



The warrant is issued pursuant to Sections 910, 912 and 914 of the Real Property 

Tax Law and is delivered in accordance with Sections 1306 and 1318 of this law. 

It is effective immediately after it is properly signed by a majority of the board of 

education. The warrant shall expire on the date stated above unless a renewal or 

extension has been endorsed on the face of this warrant in writing in accordance 

with Section 1318, subdivision 2 of the Real Property Tax Law. 

c. Moved by________ and seconded by_______ that upon the recommendation of 

the Superintendent that the Westfield Academy and Central School District Board 

of Education approves the use of the Chautauqua County Board of Elections 

services for the May of 2021 school budget vote and Board of Education election. 

d. Moved by _______ seconded by ________ that, the Westfield Academy and 

Central School District Board of Education, upon the recommendation of the 

Superintendent, approve the 2020-21 District Professional Development Plan. 

e. Moved by _______ seconded by ________ that, the Westfield Academy and 

Central School District Board of Education, upon the recommendation of the 

Superintendent, approve the 2020-21 Code of Conduct.   

f. Moved by________ and seconded by_______ that upon the recommendation of 

the Superintendent that the Westfield Academy and Central School District Board 

of Education approves the MOA with the Westfield Teacher’s Association as 

presented to create the cheer club.  

g. Personnel Items: 

1. Moved by ___________ seconded by ___________ that, the 

Westfield Academy and Central School District Board of 

Education, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, 

approve the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between the 

District and Westfield Teachers’ Association for the 2020-21 

School Year for Jacob Hitchcock who is employed by the District 

as a .6 FTE teacher in the Health tenure area.  His appointment to 

the supplemental salary position of Dean of Students will increase 

him to 1.0 FTE for the 2020-21 school year.   The Westfield 



Academy and Central School Board of Education hereby 

authorizes the Superintendent to sign this agreement.   

2. Moved by ____________ seconded by __________ that, the 

Westfield Academy and Central School District Board of 

Education, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent, 

approve the appointment of Barbara Weingart as substitute school 

nurse for the Summer School Program, starting August 10, 2020 

and ending August 14, 2020.   

3. Moved by _________ seconded by __________ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, approve the 

appointment of Jessica Group as Speech and Language Pathologist 

for the Summer School Program starting July 29, 2020 and ending 

August 14, 2020.   

4. Moved by _______ seconded by _______ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, accepts the resignation 

of Taylore Laska, Art Teacher, effective August 25, 2020.   

5. Moved by _________ seconded by ________ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, hereby approves the 

permanent appointment of Can Tenamore as District Technology 

Coordinator/Chief Privacy Officer, effective October 1, 2020.  

6. Moved by _______ seconded by _________ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, accepts the resignation 

of Julia Murphy as District Clerk, effective August 31, 2020.   

7. Moved by _______ seconded by _________ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, appoints Tina Winslow 

as District Clerk for the remainder of the 2020-21 School Year, 



effective September 1, 2020 at a prorated stipend amount of 

$3,750.00. 

8. Moved by ________ seconded by __________ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, appoints the following 

for the 2020-21 school year, effective September 1, 2020.    

Full time Drivers  Sub Drivers  Monitors  Sub Monitor  

Jerry Ruch Lisa Babcock  Christina Ruch  Roxane Baideme 

Patty Cunningham Thayne Bodenmiller Annette MacDonald  Jennifer Sargent  

Dave Walker Lorene Hoitink   Yajaria Melendez 

Karen Freeman Lynn Morrison   Leisa Davis 

Faith Ottaway Richard Morrison   Jennifer Sorrento  

Charlene Issler Jacob Alonge  Val Gelsimino  

Barb Lancaster Donna Kneer  Lori Young 

Brenda McCutcheon    

Ron Beyer    
 

9. Moved by ________ seconded by _______ that, the Westfield 

Academy and Central School District Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, appoints the following 

substitutes for the 2020-21 school year, effective September 1, 

2020. 

2020-21 sub list 

First Last Title 

Marilia Andrade uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Genevieve Audino uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Roxanne Baideme substitute bus monitor 

Theresa Baideme uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Kelly Bates uncertified substitute teacher 

Gillian Belcher uncertified substitute teacher 

Ryan Bennett substitute certified teacher, Teaching assistant, teacher's aide and substitute 
cleaner 

Deb  Best substitute food service helper 

Colby Bills substitute teaching assistant and substitute teacher's aide 

John Blackburn substitute certified teacher, teaching assistant and teacher's aide 

Thayne Bodenmiller substitute bus driver 



2020-21 sub list 

First Last Title 

Meghan Bodenmiller uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teacher's aide, and substitute 
teaching assistant 

Grace Bodenmiller substitute teaching assistant and substitute teacher's aide 

Dan Bolles substitute cleaner 

Emily Brown substitute uncertified teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Michelle Crosby substitute cleaner 

Leisa Davis substitute bus monitor 

Aleisa Farnham substitute food service helper 

Shelby Girard uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Marilyn Hemmer substitute office worker 

Douglas Hillerby certified substitute teacher 

Richard Hoffman, Jr. substitute certified teacher 

Lorene Hoitink substitute bus driver and bus monitor 

Stacy Holland uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

G. Jill Keating uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, substitute 
teacher's aide 

Kim Klaes uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Nannette Knappenberger certified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Michael Kochenash uncertified substitute teacher, 

Jillian Lindstrom certified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant and teacher's aide 

Olivia Lynn uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Terri MacCubbin uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Joshua McCord uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Kaitlyn Meegan uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teacher's aide, and substitute 
teaching assistant 

Yajaria Melandez substitute bus monitor 

Danette Moore substitute certified teacher, teaching assistant and teacher's aide 

Richard Morrison substitute bus driver and certified substitute teacher 

Lynn Morrison substitute bus driver and substitute bus monitor 

Paige Nichols substitute food service helper 

Faith Ottaway substitute cleaner 

Kyle Patterson substitute cleaner 

Kristin Peck uncertified substitute teacher and substitute teaching assistant 

Kathy Ponka substitute certified teacher 

Kellie Rivera substitute teaching assistant, substitute teacher's aide, uncertified substitute 
teacher, bus monitor, substitute clerical worker and substitute food service 
helper 



2020-21 sub list 

First Last Title 

Grace  Sands substitute school nurse 

Jennifer Sorrento substitute clerical worker, substitute bus monitor, substitute cleaner, and 
substitute food service helper 

Jamie Thompson uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Nancy Walker substitute school nurse 

Tyanna Walker substitute food service helper 

Barbara Weingart substitute school nurse 

Dustin White Substitute Food Service Helper 

Bobbie White uncertified substitute teacher, substitute teaching assistant, and substitute 
teacher's aide 

Dale Woods substitute certified teacher, teaching assistant and teacher's aide 

 

 

10. Moved by _________ and seconded by ________ that the 

Westfield Academy and Central School Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, approve five additional 

work days for the summer for Can Tenamore-District Technology 

Coordinator/Data Privacy Officer, and starting August 24, 2020 

and ending August 28, 2020 as per the contractual rate of pay.   

11. Moved by _________ and seconded by ________ that the 

Westfield Academy and Central School Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, approve five additional 

work days for the summer for Cindy Keefe-Teaching Assistant 

starting August 24, 2020 and ending August 28, 2020 as per the 

contractual rate of pay. 

12. Moved by _________ and seconded by ________ that the 

Westfield Academy and Central School Board of Education, upon 

the recommendation of the Superintendent, approve five additional 

work days for the summer for Molly Anderson-Director of 

Curriculum starting August 24, 2020 and ending August 28, 2020 

as per the contractual rate of pay. 

13. Moved by ______, seconded by ________ that, upon the 

recommendation of the Superintendent, the Board of Education of 



the Westfield Academy and Central School District approves the 

Family Medical Leave of Angela Domenico effective on or about 

September 18, 2020 and returning on or about December 14, 2020.   

7.0 Board Member Commentary 

 

8.0 Recess into Executive Session, if needed. 

 

9.0 Adjournment      

 

E N C L O S U R E S – SUPPLEMENTAL MEETING – August 24, 2020 

ENCLOSURES FOR SUPPLEMENTAL AGENDA ITEMS: 

1. Professional Development Plan 

2. Code of Conduct 

3. BOCES Board Room Report 

4. Minutes of the Regular Business Meeting of August  3, 2020 
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Westfield CSD Organizational Professional Development Plan 2020-2021 
 

Vision 
 
With a commitment to excellence. Westfield Academy and Central School District, in partnership with the community, will educate all 
students to the highest level of their academic potentials, teaching them the skills and knowledge to become capable and responsible 
members of society. We will provide all students with a range of challenging educational opportunities in a safe, supportive environment 
that fosters honesty, integrity and respect for self and others. 

 
 
 
 
Introduction 
 
 
Professional Development includes the ongoing learning opportunities provided to staff in order to maintain professional credentials, 
enhance timely skills or mandates, build capacity around current research based classroom practices and allow for collaborative growth 
within our District.   The purpose of the Professional Development Plan in the Westfield Central School District is to improve student 
achievement through professional learning that provides a continuum of opportunities and resources, ensuring that all staff strive to be 
highly effective educators. Professional development is a collaborative effort of all stakeholders, including the Board of Education, 
administration, Curriculum Steering Committee, Teachers,  BOCES and support personnel. Westfield recognizes that professional 
development can be acquired through a number of conduits,  and that faculty and staff should be provided a variety of opportunities to 
meet district and individual needs. This is especially important in new and evolving educational scenarios like we are facing this school 
year as a result of the current pandemic.  
 
Professional development provides a continuous and systematic process for professionals to develop, increase and refine their skills, 
knowledge and practices to remain current and effective in the classroom positively impacting student learning and achievement. 
Professional development needs to be seeded in research based best practices for both students and adults. Professional development 
must also be well aligned to support the New York State Learning Standards, and provide the necessary supports as we transition from 
Common Core Learning Standards to Next Generation ELA and Math Standards and revisions in content specific standards and 
inquiries. This comprehensive plan, driven by clear goals, will ensure systemic improvement while promoting the district’s mission 
statement and district’s goals.  
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The Westfield Central School District recognizes the interconnectedness of the Annual Professional Performance Review, Mentoring 
Program and Professional Development Plan in improving classroom instruction and student learning. These plans are critical in 
supporting our teachers and administrators in accomplishing the challenging task of being an educator. The Westfield Central School 
District Professional development Plan was developed through the cooperation of the Curriculum Committee and the Administrative 
Team with the goal of providing professional development activities to all professional staff and school personnel. The Professional 
Development is reviewed on an annual basis to reflect changes in instructional and student needs. 
 
Curriculum Steering Committee Membership  
Michael Cipolla Superintendent 

Mary Rockey Elementary Principal 

Corey Markham Secondary Principal 

Molly Anderson Director of Curriculum 

Kendra Bills Teacher 

Emily Bostwick Teacher 

Doug Tramontana Teacher 

 Can Tenamore Technology Coordinator/Data Privacy Officer 

Kathleen Murtaugh Teacher 

Melissa Putney Teacher 

Wendy Tenamore Teacher 

New York State Department Regulations and Requirements 
 
This professional development plan is in compliance with Commissioner Regulations 100.2 (dd) that requires each district and BOCES 
to collaboratively create professional development plans that are reviewed annually.  Additionally, professional development activities 
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Westfield CSD Organizational Professional Development Plan 2020-2021 
 

outlined in this plan provide teachers with the opportunities needed to meet and maintain the Continuing Teacher Leader Education 
(CTLE) requirements as defined by The Board of Regents in Subpart 80-6 of the Regulations of the Commissioner of Education to 
implement Chapter 56 of the Laws of 2015 relating to the registration process for any holder of a classroom teaching, school leader and 
teaching assistant certificate that is valid for life (Permanent, Professional and Level III Teaching Assistant) and the establishment of 
Continuing Teacher and Leader Education (CTLE) requirements for Professional and Level III Teaching Assistant certificate holders 
that requires these certificate holders to complete 100 hours of meaningful professional development over a period of five years.  
 
Westfield CSD and E2CC BOCES will provide Professional Certificate holders with certificates acknowledging completion of 
workshops, educational training sessions, and professional development opportunities qualifying for CTLE credits.  Such certificates will 
include: participant’s name, date of workshop, number of hours, topic, and type of activity or program.  Teachers will individually log 
hours and store certificates using the district's professional development planning tool, PDP Premier.  Data is stored on multiple secure 
servers at the WNYRIC and accessed using Identity Management software. Employees and demographics are imported from the 
district's financial system to ensure accuracy and timely changes to that data. 
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Westfield CSD Organizational Professional Development Plan 2020-2021 
 

 
Philosophy 
 
Professional development at Westfield is a vital component of our commitment to serving our community and educating our students. 
 We are committed to high-quality, research-based professional development to provide ongoing growth for practitioners within our 
organization, as well as to the assessment of ongoing professional development initiatives.  Professional development provided to 
internal employees is tailored to the needs of the district and buildings,  progresses across grade levels (PreK-graduation) and when 
appropriate, is continuous and sustained.  Our approach to professional development is deliberate and addresses both short and long 
term goals, addressing current needs.  
 
We strive to provide professional development in alignment with the New York State Professional Development Standards 
(​http://www.highered.nysed.gov/tcert/pdf/pdstds.pdf​):  
 

1. Designing Professional Development:​ Professional development design is based on data; is derived from the experience, 
expertise and needs of the recipients; reflects best practices in sustained job-embedded learning; and incorporates knowledge of 
how adults learn.  

 
2. Content Knowledge and Quality Teaching:​ Professional development expands educators’ content knowledge and the 

knowledge and skills necessary to provide developmentally appropriate instructional strategies and assess student progress.  
 

3. Research-based Professional Learning:​ Professional development is research-based and provides educators with 
opportunities to analyze, apply, and engage in research.  

 
4. Collaboration:​ Professional development ensures that educators have the knowledge, skill, and opportunity to collaborate in a 

respectful and trusting environment.  
 

5. Diverse Learning:​ Professional development ensures that educators have the knowledge and skills to meet the diverse learning 
needs of all students.  

 
6. Student Learning Environments:​ Professional development ensures that educators are able to create safe, secure, supportive, 

and equitable learning environments for all students.  
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7. Parent, Family, and Community Engagement:​ Professional development ensures that educators have the knowledge, skill, 
and opportunity to engage and collaborate with parents, families, and other community members as active partners in their 
children’s education.  

 
8. Data-driven Professional Practice:​ Professional development uses disaggregated student data and other evidence of student 

learning to determine professional development learning needs and priorities, to monitor student progress, and to help sustain 
continuous professional growth.  

 
9. Technology:​ Professional development promotes technological literacy and facilitates the effective use of all appropriate 

technology.  
 

10.Evaluation:​ Professional development is evaluated using multiple sources of information to assess its effectiveness in improving 
professional practice and student learning.  
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Organizational Professional Development Goals 
 
Professional Development Goals: 
 

1. To continue the thoughtful infusion of technology into classroom instruction and student learning throughout 
all grade levels, including the implementation of cloud services, effective remote learning tools, a learning 
management system and 1:1 devices.  

 
2. To vertically and horizontally align the ELA and math curriculums k-12 as we transition to NYS Next 

Generation standards.  
 

3. To continue the growth of our Professional Learning Community around relevant instructional best 
practices.  
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Action Plans  
 
Please see Appendix A for a list of all anticipated workshop topics, educational sessions, and consultants to be utilized by the district 
during the 2020-2021 school year.  
 
Goal 1:  ​To continue the thoughtful infusion of technology into classroom instruction and student learning throughout all grade levels, 
including the implementation of cloud services, effective remote learning tools, a learning management system and 1:1 devices.  
 

Objective:  Integrate current and new technology into daily instruction and student learning.  
 
 

Essential Questions: How can we use new technology to enhance teacher efficiency,  classroom instruction and student learning in the 
physical classroom and the remote environment? 
 
 

Inputs Evidence Responsibility Timeline 

Hardware evaluation, 
software evaluation and 
internet/website access 

Participant data feedback All teachers, administrators, 
and the Data Privacy Officer 

Continuous Review by the 
Technology Committee throughout 
the 2020-2021 academic year 

Online courses Participant feedback 
Classroom observations 
 Support  

All teachers, administrators, 
and the Data Privacy Officer 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Appropriate and safe use of 
the internet 

Classroom observations, 
Student feedback, use of 
relevant resources provided 
through district applications.  

All teachers, administrators, 
and the Data Privacy Officer 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 
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Best Practice for hardware 
and software use 

Classroom observations 
Student feedback 

All teachers, administrators, 
and the Data Privacy Officer 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Model hardware/software 
use for presentations 

Participant feedback 
Classroom observations 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Technology Coaching Participant feedback 
Staff Evaluations 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Lesson development Classroom observation 
Student work 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Workshops Participant feedback  
Evidence 
Turn-Key training 

All teachers,  administrators, 
and BOCES facilitators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Access to Instructional Tech 
Specialists for teachers 

Participant feedback Administrators and 
Technology Coordinator 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

1:1 Implementation Support Participant feedback 
Classroom observations 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Remote support for students 
and families 

Participant feedback, IT 
reports, Que Center data 

IT Department and District 
Administration 

Ongoing 
Review weekly 
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Goal 2: ​To vertically and horizontally align the ELA and math curriculums k-12 as we transition to NYS Next Generation standards.  
 

 

Objective: #1 Design instructional units that are aligned to the instruction shifts in NYS Standards that are consistent throughout 
each grade level. 
 
 

Essential Questions: How can we ensure that all instructional units are aligned to the standards and that cohesion exists between 
grade levels to minimize gaps?  
 
 

Activities and Strategies: Adapt the use of materials that are aligned to the NYS Next Generation Standards. Continue 
implementation of ReadyGen ELA and Ready Math Curriculum through the elementary grade levels. . Support teachers in 
collaborative work and participation in professional development that is both horizontal and vertical. Resume work within content 
specific committees at the elementary level, and departments at the secondary level during the academic year and over the 
summer.  Encourage participation in regional workshops and forums.  
 

Inputs Evidence Responsibility Timeline 

Unit planning in ELA and 
math 

Examples of curriculum 
Student work 
Classroom observation 
Local assessment data 
Committee input 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review annually, including 
regular (each 
quarter/trimester) 
assessment of student 
progress 
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Objective:​  ​#2 Review and align curriculum with standards at each grade level to vertically build from grade level to grade level. 
 
 

Essential Questions:  What are the foundational skills that students need to know at the end of each grade level? How do we 
address gaps that appear across grade levels as a result of remote learning during the spring extended building closure? How can 
we best prepare and support students as they transition from elementary to middle school, and then from middle school to high 
school.  
 
 

Activities and Strategies: Grade level to Building level to inter building level focus groups as teachers vertically align subject area 
curriculum. Continue vertical meetings between grades five and six to bridge student movement from elementary to middle school, 
and between grade eight and nine to facilitate student transition into high school.  Resume work within content specific committees 
in elementary and department in the secondary school. Summer Curriculum work to discuss and prepare curricular modifications 
needed as a result of lossed instructional time in the spring.  

Inputs Evidence Responsibility Timeline 

Grade level and Building 
level planning in ELA and 
math 

Examples of curriculum 
Exhibits of student work 
Classroom observations 
State Assessments 
Teacher feedback 
Planning meeting notes 
Committee/Department 
recommendations 

All teachers and 
administrators 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 
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Goal 3:  To continue the growth of our Professional Learning Community around instructional best practice. 
 

Objective: #1To ensure data is being used to make informed decisions for the classroom. 
 
 

Essential Questions: How can data be used to inform instruction? 
 
 

Activities and Strategies: Regular data meetings where teams of teachers review formative and summative assessments will be 
held to create action plans from data to support instruction in the classroom.  This will include whole-child data and information. 
Reviews of evidence from action planning will be used to determine success. Individualize instruction will take place,  based upon 
each student’s data. Support for data interpretation and action plan will be facilitated by the district Director of Curriculum and 
building principals. 
 
 

 

Inputs Evidence Responsibility Timeline 

iREADY 
 

Formative assessment results 
Student Growth 

Grade Level Achievement 

All teachers and administrators 
grades K-8 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Locally Developed 
Assessments 

 

Summative assessment 
results/ Pre-Assessments 

All teachers and administrators Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Social Emotional Learning Panorama Index 
 

Various grade levels 4-12 Continuously Reviewed 
Review end of 2020-2021 
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Objective: #2 Continue the growth of our Professional Learning Community around instructional best practices. 
 
 

Essential Questions: What are instructional best practices? How can we share strategies that reflect common needs and values? 
In what ways can teachers and staff be truly collaborative in their quest for student achievement?  
 

Activities and Strategies: Staff surveying, formation of new professional learning communities and committees around best 
practices, continued PD time, collegial sharing of  effective strategies at staff development days, sharing at faculty meetings and 
the like, first year teachers join a PLC, use of turn-key trainers in district to maximize exposure and training in new best practices. 
Use of research based programs ​and resources. 
 
 

Inputs Evidence Responsibility Timeline 

Instructional Strategies 
 

Classroom Observations 
Committee meetings 
Teacher Feedback 
Student Reflection 

All teachers, administrators 
and BOCES providers 

Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 

Teacher Collaboration Committee meetings 
Teacher Feedback 

All teachers and administrators Ongoing 
Review end of 2020-2021 
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Provisions for Mentoring Program  
The Westfield Mentoring Program is defined by Board of Education policy, as outlined below: 

 
All new teachers at Westfield holding an initial certificate will complete a mentored teaching experience within their first year of employment as a 
teacher. The purpose of the mentoring program is to provide support for new teachers, retention of teachers, and to increase the skills of new 
teachers.  

 
The mentoring program shall be developed and implemented consistent with any collective bargaining obligation required by Article 14 of the Civil 
Service Law (i.e., the Taylor Law); however, Commissioner's Regulation does not impose a collective bargaining obligation that is not required by the 
Taylor Law. 
 
The purpose of mentoring is to provide support and reflective guidance to new teachers both to the profession and to the district. A quality 
mentoring program affords an opportunity to recognize and reward many outstanding educators within the district, while easing a new teacher’s 
entry into the school system. An effective mentor program needs trust, confidentiality, non judgemental interactions and mutual respect. Mentoring 
can lead to more effective teaching, a collegial atmosphere that encourages professional growth, a celebration of success and a comfortable 
transition for new teachers into the culture of Westfield. 
 
In accordance with Commissioner's Regulations, the elements of the mentoring program include:  

Procedure for Selecting Mentors Principals and Mentor coordinators (Kendra Bills PK-5, Laura Wilson 6-12) will work 
collaboratively to meet the needs of mentees.  This includes the matching of mentees to 
similar stakeholders, scheduling of mentor events, attendance at New Teacher Orientation 
and selection of topics for whole group meetings.   Training for all new mentor teachers will 
be in-house and/or through BOCES IES team with administrative support.  

Role of the Mentors Mentor Responsibilities:  To acclimate new teachers to the school and profession, guide 
professional growth, ensure understanding of both state and local goals and standards, 
assist with instructional planning, assist with understanding of APPR, maintain regular 
contact with mentee, assist with classroom management, introduce new teacher to staff and 
community, provide professional growth and development, provide positive support and 
self-reflection and provide a good model of teaching. 
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Preparation of Mentors The new mentor training is designed to assist the mentor teacher in defining the mentor 
role and its relationship to the new teacher. The mentor(s) discuss topics related to 
mentoring with the building administrator such as needs assessments, building 
practices and procedures, safety, technology,   problem solving, classroom visits, 
management and communication skills. 

Types of Mentoring Activities Meetings with mentee-throughout the year (Both formally and informally) and prior to 
the start of school, model professional expectations and practices, model good teaching 
practices, acquaint mentee with district and building culture, encourage new teachers to 
attend district events and union activities. Some activities are whole group, while others 
are geared towards individuals or specific cohorts (i.e. new hires).  

Time Allotted for Mentoring Time for mentoring will be allowed through various means including: common planning 
time, staff development days, new teacher orientation and curriculum development 
time.  Mentoring  will occur as frequently as needed as determined by the collaborative 
efforts of the meteors, mentees and administration.  
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Provisions for School Violence Prevention and Intervention Training   
Westfield is committed to hiring teachers who have fulfilled the requirements of certification, including participation in workshops 
covering school prevention and intervention.  Such workshops shall consist of at least two clock hours of training that includes but is not 
limited to, study in the warning signs within a developmental and social context that relate to violence and other troubling behaviors in 
children; the statutes, regulations, and policies relating to a safe nonviolent school climate; effective classroom management techniques 
and other academic supports that promote a nonviolent school climate and enhance learning; the integration of social and problem 
solving skill development for students within the regular curriculum; intervention techniques designed to address a school violence 
situation; and how to participate in an effective school/community referral process for students exhibiting violent behavior. 
 
Upon request or determination of necessity, Westfield will provide refreshers on school violence prevention and intervention. 
 
In instructional settings, Westfield will also utilize the interpersonal violence prevention education package provided by the State 
Education Department.  These materials will be incorporated as part of the health or other related curricula or programs for students in 
grades K through 12. 
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Provisions for Teachers Certified in Bilingual and English Language Learner (ELL) Education  
 
Teachers possessing a Professional certificate in the certificate title of English to speakers of other languages k-12 or a holder of a 
bilingual extension under section 80-4.3 of this Title must complete their CTLE hours with a minimum of 50 percent in language 
acquisition aligned with the core content area of instruction taught, including a focus on best practices for co-teaching strategies, and 
integrating language and content instruction for English language learners.  
 
Westfield teachers will utilize the expertise and training provided by the Regional Bilingual Education- Resource Network to fulfill these 
requirements. 

For all other faculty and staff, Westfield meets* and will apply for an exemption from the professional development requirements in 
language acquisition for ELLs.  

*There are fewer than 30 English language learner students enrolled or English language learners make up less than five percent of the Westfield total student 
population as of such date as established by the commissioner. 
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Appendix A 

List of anticipated workshop topics, training, and consultants to be offered and/or utilized during the 2020-2021 school year which will 

be available across the Westfield CSD organization where CTLE credit will be awarded.  

Erie2 BOCES provides ongoing training in our district and throughout our BOCES. Summer workshops and trainings are below: 

PROGRAM CONTACT EMAIL 

Integrated Educational Services Erica Case ecase@E2CCB.ORG 

School Improvement Coser 565   

Model Schools Coser 566   

Data Management Coser 560   

Coordinated School Health Linda Finn lfinn@e2ccb.org 

Interscholastic Coaching Coser 528 

Interscholastic Coaching Coser 528 

  

ICE 8 and Michigan Model Coser 

516 

  

Distance Learning Coser 440 Bryan Olson bolson@e2ccb.org 

Technology Services Coser 560 Bob Spino bspino@e2ccb.org 

   

School Library System Susan Bartle sbartle@e2ccb.org 
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Instructional Resources Coser 514   

Cooperative Online Resources   

Instructional Media Resources Susan Bartle sbartle@e2ccb.org 

Instructional Media Coser 501   

edoctrina lkingston@edoctrina.org Assessment 

NYSASCD Nysascd.director@gmail.com Leadership 

Common Core info@commoncore.org ELA/Math 

McKay Consulting Candi McKay Danielson rubric 

CA BOCES   

   

School Library System   

American Association of School 

Librarians 

http://www.ala.org/aasl/ Various library programs offered 

Library of Congress 1-202-707-5000 Resources in the LOC, Media Services 

School Library Systems Association 

of NYS 

http://alsa-nys.org/ All types of information/resources related to 

instruction, libraries and classrooms 

Silver and Strong Associates http://www.thoughtfulclassroom.com/  

Dr. Ed Thomas Math Instruction Ed.thomas@thoughtfulclassroom.com 

Joyce Jackson PD Reading and Writing Consultant joyce.jackson62284@gmail.com 

Other   
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Albright Knox Art Gallery Educator workshops  info@albrightknox.org 

BTANYS; Business Teacher's 
  Association of New York  

  membership@btanys.org 

CCBTA: Chautauqua County 
  Business Teachers Association 

DonnaPucciarelli DonnaPucciarelli/Teachers/Dunkirk/Erie@DUNKIRK 

Chautauqua County Athletic 
  Association 

Dan Cassidy  dcassidy@gowcsd.org 

Chautauqua County Public High 
School Athletic Association  

Robert Zayas  rzayas@nysphsaa.org 

DASA http://www.p12.nysed.gov/dignityact/ http://www.p12.nysed.gov/dignityact/dasatraining.html 

East Irondequoit School 
  District  (Monroe BOCES)  

Joseph Sutorius  digital-conversion@eastiron.monroe.edu 

Edmodo    https://www.edmodo.com/training 
  

EF Education First  Alexa Mazzarato  education.department@ef.com  

Kagan Kaganonline.com Registration@kaganonline.com 

Master Teacher    https://www.suny.edu/MasterTeacher/ 

NBEA National Business 
  Education Association 
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New York State Art Teachers 
  Association  

www.nysata.org  lrminc.nycap.rr.com 

New York State Teachers' 
  Center 

518-474-5922 http://www.nysteachercenters.org/ 

NYSCATE  www.nyscate.org nyscateinfo@gmail.com 

NYSPHSAA  Tim Slade  tslade@e1b.org 

NYSSMA New York State Schools 
  Music Association 

    

Pearson ReadyGen Chris Minor 
Carol Gold 

chris.minor@pearson.com 
carol.gold@pearson.com 
 

Schoology  Marina Pangakos mpanagakos@schoology.com 

Science Teachers Association 
  of New York State  

stanys.org   

St. Bonaventure University 
  Quick Center for the Arts  

Evelyn Penman  epenman@sbu.edu  

State University of New York 
  At Buffalo 

sunybuffalo.edu   

State University of New York 
  College at Fredonia 

Fredonia.edu   
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*The district, along with E2BOCES  personnel, conduct a number of other PD opportunities. The district Director of Curriculum will organize 

and make accommodations to conduct regular data meetings for teachers and principals. Meetings are conducted by grade level k-5 and by 

department at the secondary level.  In house PD opportunities will be presented throughout the school year, during the instructional day, 

faculty meetings, PLC meetings, or other designated times, and during summer months when possible.  BOCES will provide more trainings 

and workshops throughout the year and those offerings are provided to teachers for their participation.  Teachers will continue to 

participate in forums at Wheelock that include; Early Learning, K-6 ELA, K-6 Math, 7-12 Math, 7-12 ELA, K-12 Science, K-12 Social Studies, 

Foreign Language, Health and Wellness, Physical Education, Technology Integrators, K-12 Art & Music, Library Media and Special Education. 

These forums are a venue to share pertinent information from State Ed with teachers, and allow for collaboration and lesson building 

between districts.  
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WACS Mission Statement 

“With a commitment to excellence, Westfield Academy and Central School, in partnership with the 

community, will educate all students to the highest level of their academic potentials, teaching them 

the skills and knowledge to become capable and responsible members of society. We will provide all 

students with a range of challenging educational opportunities in a safe, supportive environment that 

fosters honesty, integrity and respect for self and others.” - Amended: 07/10/2019 
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WACS School Song 
 

"So Sing in exaltation, 
Loudly and Clear  

Classmates and comrades come from far and near,  
rah rah rah.   

When we get together, join every hand  
Cheer for Westfield High School  

The Best in the Land... WESTFIELD!" 
Go Westfield Wolverines!!! 

 

Board of Education 

Board of Education Members 
Wendy Dyment  President 
Phyllis Hagen  Vice President 
Steve Cockram 
Deanne Manzella 
Tom Tarpley 
Barbara Fay 
Kimberly Maras 

 
Belief Statements 

Honesty & Integrity 
We believe that students learn Honesty and integrity by seeing it modeled by their 
classmates, teachers, parents and community members.  We will expect and value 
individual responsibility for class preparedness, homework and class participation. 

 

Responsible Citizenship 
We believe that students learn the Rewards of responsible citizenship by having their 
opinions recognized and valued by one another, their teachers and community 
members.  We will provide opportunities to practice citizenship in preparation for life 
beyond school in an ever-changing world. 
 

Respect 
We believe that students have the right to learn and teachers to teach in a safe 
supportive environment.  We will value the unique contributions and qualities of each 
member of the school and community, recognizing that diversity enriches our lives. 
 

Excellence 
We believe that students challenged with high standards will deliver high performance.  We 
will provide a range of challenging and diversified educational opportunities, encouraging 
every student to use his/her abilities and talents to the fullest. 
 

Discipline 
We believe that students given academic and personal freedoms must learn the 
responsibilities associated with such freedoms.  Administrators, teachers and parents will 
cooperate in applying fair and consistent discipline guidelines, helping students to learn 
accountability for their actions as family, school and community members. 
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Administration, Staff, & Faculty 

Administration 
Superintendent of Schools     Michael Cipolla 
School Business Official      Julia Vaillancourt-Murphy  
Elementary Principal & Director of Special Education  Dr. Mary Rockey 
Secondary Principal       Corey W. Markham 
Director of Curriculum      Molly Anderson 

 
Middle & High School Directory 

Guidance Department 
Middle School Counselor   Amy Brinkley 
High School Counselor    Scott Cooper 
 
Pupil Personnel Services 
CSE/CPSE Chairperson & 504 Coordinator Amy Webb 
School Psychologist    Ashley Raynor 
School Psychologist    Kris Soderberg 
School Social Worker    DeAnn Shelters 
Speech/Language Pathologist   Heath Forster 
Speech/Language Pathologist   Jessica Group 
 
Administrative Support 
Dean of Students    Jacob Hitchcock 
Athletic Director     TBA 
Director of Technology    Can Tenamore 
Building and Facilities    Josh Brumagin 
Transportation     Jacob Alonge 
Cafeteria Services    Heather Myers 
Secretary to the Superintendent  Tina Winslow 
Secondary Office Secretary    Ellen Gerould 
Guidance Secretary    Linda McGuinn 
Guidance Secretary     Karen Croscut 
Pupil Personnel Services Secretary  Lauren Ryan 
 
Middle & High School Faculty 
Kimberly Alonge   Business 
Mary Jo Andalora  Business 
Monica Annis   Spanish 
Kate Bedwell   Physical Education 
Karen Belcher   Math, Grade 6 
Greg Birner    Social Studies 
Ashley Carlson   English Language Arts 
Ann Damcott   Special Education 
Wade Dellow   Special Education  
Robert Dyment   Special Education 
Matthew Eggleston  Science 
Susan Harris   Special Education 
Jacob Hitchcock   Physical Education & Health 
Steve Holmberg    Social Studies 
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Neil Huber    Social Studies 
Helen Ihasz   Music 
Christopher Kelley     Math 
Jennifer Kilcoyne  Spanish 
Kent Knappenberger  Music 
Lon Knappenberger   Science 
Taylore Laska   Art 
Loretta Lucie   Special Education 
Dan Martin   Technology 
Timothy Meegan   Social Studies  
Kathleen Monroe  Home & Consumer Science 
Kathy Murtaugh   Math 
Robert North   Physical Education 
Martin Oakes   Special Education 
Jeffrey Payne   English Language Arts 
John Pikiewicz   Science 
Melissa Putney   English Language Arts 
Amanda Reese   Math 
Connie Riedesel   Math 
Shannon Smith   Special Education 
Vicky Snyder   English Language Arts, Grade 6 
Thomas Stokes   Science 
Doug Tramontana   Music 
Jody Wilmarth   Art 
Laura Wilson    English Language Arts 
Melissa Zastrow   Library & Media Specialist 

TBA    Science, Grade 6 
 

Teacher Aides & Assistants 

Louella Bodenmiller 
Cindy Keefe 
Talena Lucas 
Sue Richardson 
Diane Scarpine 
Mary Thompson 
Patricia White 
Melissa Zakrajsek 
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Code of Conduct 

I. Introduction 

The Westfield Central School Board of Education (Board) is committed to providing a safe and orderly 
school environment, free from harassment and discrimination, where students may receive and district 
personnel may deliver quality educational services. Responsible behavior by students, teachers, other 
district personnel, parents and other visitors is essential to achieving this goal. 
 
The District has a long-standing set of expectations for conduct on school property and at school 
functions.  These expectations are based on the principles of civility, mutual respect, citizenship, 
character, tolerance, honesty, and integrity.   
 
The Board recognizes the need to define these expectations for acceptable conduct on school property, 
to identify the possible consequences of unacceptable conduct, and to ensure that discipline when 
necessary is administered promptly and fairly.  To this end, the Board adopts this Code of Conduct 
(“Code”). 
 
Unless otherwise indicated, this Code applies to all students, school personnel, parents, and other 
visitors when on school property or attending a school function. 

 

II. Definitions 

For purposes of this Code, the following definitions apply: 
 
“Disruptive Student” means an elementary or secondary student under the age of 21 who is 
substantially disruptive of the educational process or substantially interferes with the teacher’s authority 
over the classroom. 
  
“Parent” means parent, guardian, or person in parental relation to a student. 
  
“School Property” means in or within any building, structure, athletic playing field, playground, parking 
lot, land contained within the real property boundary line of a public elementary or secondary school, 
in or on a school bus, as defined in Vehicle and Traffic Law #142 or other transportation vehicle, and/or 
any property in use by the school. 
  
“School Bus” means every motor vehicle owned by a public or governmental agency or private school 
and operation for the transportation of pupils, children of pupils, teachers, and other persons acting in 
a supervisory capacity to or from school or school activities, or privately owned and operated for 
compensation for the transportation of pupils, children of pupils, teachers and other persons acting in 
a supervisory capacity to or from school or school activities. 
  
“Disability” means (A) a physical, mental or medical impairment resulting from anatomical, 
physiological, genetic or neurological conditions which prevents the exercise of a normal bodily function 
or is demonstrable by medically accepted clinical or laboratory diagnostic techniques or (B) a record of 
such an impairment or (C) a condition regarded by others as such an impairment, provided, however, 
that in all provisions of this article dealing with employment, the term must be limited to disabilities, 
which, upon the provision of reasonable accommodations, do not prevent the complainant from 
performing in a reasonable manner the activities involved in the job or occupation sought or held 
(Education Law ss11[4] and Executive Law s292[21]. 
  
“Employee” means any person receiving compensation from the school district or employee of a 
contracted service provider or worker placed within the school under a public assistance employment 
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program, pursuant to title nine-B of article five of the Social Services Law, and consistent with provision 
of such title for the provision of services to such district, its students or employees, directly or through 
contract (Education Law ss11[4] and 1125[3]. 
 
“Sexual Orientation” means actual or perceived heterosexuality, homosexuality, or bisexuality 
(Education Law s11[5]). 
 
“Gender” means actual or perceived sex and includes a person’s gender identity or expression 
(Education Law s11[6]). 
 
“Harassment/bullying” means the creation of a hostile environment by conduct or by verbal threats, 
intimidation or abuse that has or would have the effect of unreasonably and substantially interfering 
with a student’s educational performance, opportunities or benefits, or mental, emotional or physical 
well-being; or conduct, verbal threats, intimidation or abuse that reasonably causes or would 
reasonably be expected to cause a student to fear for his or her physical safety; such conduct, verbal 
threats, intimidation or abuse based on a person’s actual or perceived race, color, weight, national 
origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender or sex (Education 
Law s11[7]). Such definition shall include acts of harassment or bullying that occur:  on school property, 
at a school function, or off school property where such acts create or would foreseeably create a risk 
of substantial disruption within the school environment, where it is foreseeable that the conduct, threats, 
intimidation or abuse might reach school property. For purposes of this definition the term “threats, 
intimidation or abuse” shall include verbal and non-verbal actions (Education Law §11[7]).   
 
“Discrimination” means discrimination against any student by a student or students and/or employee 
or employees on school property or at a school function including, but not limited to, discrimination 
based on a person’s actual or perceived race, color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, 
religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender or sex.   
 
“Race” means a group of persons related by a common descent or heredity. For purposes of 
enumeration the U.S. Census Bureau uses terms such as: "White/Caucasian", "Black/African 
American/African descent, "Asian", "Bi-racial", "Hispanics/Latinos" etc. to describe and classify the 
inhabitants of the United States. 
 
“Color” means the apparent pigmentation of the skin, especially as an indication or possible indication 
of race.  
 
“Weight” means aside from the obvious meaning in the physical sciences, the word is used in reference 
to a person's "size."  
 
“National Origin” means a person's country of birth or ancestor's country of birth.  
 
“Ethnic Group” means a group of people who identify with each other through a common heritage 
including language, culture, and often a shared or common religion and or ideology that stresses 
ancestry.  
 
“Religion” means specific fundamental beliefs and practices generally agreed to by large numbers of 
the group or a body of persons adhering to a particular set of beliefs and practices.  
 
“Religious Practice” means a term including practices and observances such as attending worship 
services, wearing religious garb or symbols, praying at prescribed times, displaying religious objects, 
adhering to certain dietary rules, refraining from certain activities, proselytizing, etc.  
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“Sex” means the biological and physiological characteristics that define men and women. (male and 
female denote "sex".)  
 
“School function” means any school-sponsored extra-curricular event or activity. 
 
“Violent student” means a student under the age of 21 who: 

1. Commits an act of violence upon a district employee or attempts to do so. 
2. Commits, while on school property or at a school function, an act of violence upon another 

student or any other person lawfully on school property or at the school function, or attempts 
to do so. 

3. Possesses, while on school property or at a school function, a weapon. 
4. Displays, while on school property or at a school function, what appears to be a weapon. 
5. Threatens, while on school property or at a school function, to use a weapon. 
6. Knowingly and intentionally damages or destroys the personal property of any school 

employee or any person lawfully on school property or at a school function. 
7. Knowingly and intentionally damages or destroys school district property.  

 
“Weapon” means a firearm as defined in USC #921 for purposes of the Gun-Free Schools Act.  It also 
means any other gun, BB gun, pistol, revolver, shotgun, rifle, machine gun, disguised gun, air-soft gun, 
paintball gun, dagger, dirk, razor, stiletto, switchblade knife, gravity knife, brass knuckles, sling shot, 
metal knuckle knife, box cutter, cane sword, electronic dart gun, throwing stars, electronic stun gun, 
pepper spray, or other noxious spray, explosive or incendiary bomb, or other device, instrument, 
material or substance that can cause physical injury or death when used to cause physical injury or 
death. 
 
“Fraternization” means inappropriate behavior including, but not limited to, flirting, making suggestive 
comments, dating, requests for sexual activity, physical displays of affection, giving inappropriate 
personal gifts, frequent personal communication (via phone, e-mail, text messaging, social media, 
letters, notes, etc.) unrelated to the sport or official school matters, inappropriate touching, or engaging 
in sexual contact and/or sexual activity.  Students must establish appropriate personal boundaries and 
not engage in any behavior that could reasonably lead to even the appearance of impropriety. 
 
“Cyberbullying” means harassment or bullying by any form of electronic communications, and include 
incidents occurring off school property that create or would foreseeably create a risk of substantial 
disruption with the school environment.   
 
“Hazing” means any dangerous or humiliating activity expected of a student to join a group, regardless 
of their willingness to participate. Acts constituting hazing may range in severity from teasing or 
embarrassing a student to various forms of physical, emotional, and/or sexual abuse.  
 

III. Student Rights and Responsibilities 

The Westfield School District is committed to safeguarding the rights given to all students under state 
and federal law.  The Westfield Central School Board of Education (“Board”) is committed to providing 
a safe and orderly school environment where students may receive and district personnel may deliver 
quality educational services without disruption or interference. 
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All district students have the right to: All district students have the responsibility to: 

1. Attend school in the district in which his/her 
parent or legal guardian resides and be 
provided a safe public education.  

Attend school daily and be on time to all classes, 
except when ill and be prepared to learn.  

2. Take part in all District activities on an equal 
basis regardless of race, creed, color, weight, 
national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious 
practice, gender, sexual orientation or 
disability. 

Contribute to maintaining a safe and orderly 
school environment that is conducive to learning. 
This includes demonstrating respect and dignity 
for others regardless of actual or perceived race, 
color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, 
religion, religious practice, disability, sexual 
orientation, gender or sex. Be familiar with and 
abide by all district policies, rules and regulations 
dealing with student conduct. 

3. Expect that the school be a safe, orderly place 
for all students. 

Contribute to maintaining a safe school 
environment that is conducive to learning and to 
show respect to other persons and to property. 

4. Be granted equal and appropriate educational 
opportunities, regardless of disabilities.  

Work to the best of their ability in all academic and 
extracurricular pursuits and strive toward the 
highest level of achievement possible. 

5. Be provided direction or guidance. React to direction given by teachers, 
administrators, and other school personnel in a 
respectful, positive manner and ask questions if 
they do not understand. 

6. Be granted the ability to express and resolve 
grievances, which cannot be resolved through 
informal discussion. 

Work to develop mechanisms to mediate and 
resolve conflict in a respectful manner. 
 

7. Access school rules and, when necessary 
receive an explanation of those rules from 
appropriate school personnel, following the 
chain of command (Teacher, Principal, 
Superintendent, Board of Education). 

Seek help in solving problems that might lead to 
discipline and accept responsibility for their 
actions. Be aware of all school rules and 
expectations in accordance with the Code of 
Conduct.  
 

8. Dress to express individuality.  Dress appropriately for school and school 
functions according to the school dress code. 

9. Be seen and respected as an individual entitled 
to his or her personal dignity and integrity.  

Conduct themselves as representatives of the 
district when participating in or attending school-
sponsored extra-curricular events and to hold 
themselves to the highest standards of conduct, 
demeanor and sportsmanship. 

 

IV. Essential Partners 

The Westfield Academy and Central School District Essential Partners have the following 
responsibilities: 

1. Maintain a climate of mutual respect and dignity for all students regardless of actual or 
perceived race, color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, 
disability, sexual orientation, gender or sex, which will strengthen students’ confidence and 
promote learning.   
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2. Confront issues of discrimination and harassment or any situation that threatens the 
emotional or physical health or safety of any student, school employee or any person who 
is lawfully on school property or at a school function.   

 
3. Address personal biases that may prevent equal treatment of all students in the school or 

classroom setting.   
 

4. Report incidents of discrimination and harassment that are witnessed or otherwise brought 
to a teacher’s attention in a timely manner. 

 
A. Parents 
All Parents of the Westfield District are expected to: 

1. Recognize that the education of their children is a joint responsibility of the parents and 
the school community. 

2. Send their children to school ready to participate and learn. 
3. Ensure their children attend school regularly and on time. 
4. Ensure absences are excused. 
5. Insist their children be dressed and groomed in a manner consistent with the student dress 

code. 
6. Help their children understand that in a democratic society appropriate rules are required 

to maintain a safe, orderly environment. 
7. Know school rules and help their children understand them. 
8. Convey to their children a supportive attitude toward education and the district. 
9. Maintain respectful relationships with teachers, other parents, and their children’s friends. 
10. Help their children deal effectively with peer pressure. 
11. Inform school officials of changes in the home situation that may affect student conduct or 

performance. 
12. Provide a place for study and ensure homework assignments are completed. 
13. Provide a healthy diet.  

 
B. Teachers 
All Westfield Academy and Central School teachers are expected to: 

1. Maintain a climate of mutual respect and dignity, which will strengthen student’s self-
concept and promote confidence to learn. 

2. Be prepared to teach. 
3. Demonstrate interest in teaching and concern for student achievement. 
4. Know school policies and rules, and enforce them in a fair and consistent manner. 
5. Communicate course objectives and requirements, grading procedures, assignment 

deadlines, expectations and classroom discipline procedures to students and parents: 
6. Communicate regularly with students, parents, and other teachers concerning growth and 

achievement. 
 

C. School Counselors 
All school counselors at Westfield Academy & Central School are expected to: 

1. Assist students in coping with peer pressure and emerging personal, social and emotional 
problems. 

2. Initiate teacher/student/counselor conferences and parent/teacher/student/counselor 
conferences as necessary, as a way to resolve problems. 

3. Regularly review with students their educational progress and career plans. 
4. Provide information to assist students with career planning. 
5. Encourage students to benefit from the curriculum and extracurricular programs. 
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D. Principals 
Principals at Westfield Academy & Central School are expected to: 

1. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching 
and learning. 

2. Ensure that students and staff have the opportunity to communicate regularly with the 
Principal and approach the Principal for redress of grievances. 

3. Evaluate on a regular basis all instructional programs. 
4. Support the development of and student participation in appropriate extracurricular 

activities. 
5. Be responsible for enforcing the code of conduct and ensuring that all cases are resolved 

promptly and fairly. 
 

E. Superintendent 
The Superintendent at Westfield Academy & Central School is expected to: 

1. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching 
and learning. 

2. Review with district administrators the policies of the Board of Education and state and 
federal laws relating to  school operations and management. 

3. Inform the Board about educational trends relating to student discipline. 
4. Work to create instructional programs that minimize problems of misconduct and are 

sensitive to students and teacher needs. 
5. Work with district administrators in enforcing the code of conduct and ensuring that all 

cases are resolved promptly and fairly. 
 

F. Board of Education 
Westfield’s Board of Education will: 

1. Collaborate with student, teacher, administrator, parent organization, school safety 
personnel and all other school personnel to develop a code of conduct that clearly defines 
expectations for the conduct of students, district personnel, and visitors on school property 
and at school functions. 

2. Adopt and review, at least annually, the district’s Code of Conduct to evaluate the code’s 
effectiveness, as well as the fairness and consistency of its implementation. 

3. Lead by example by conducting Board meetings in a professional, respectful, and 
courteous manner. 

 
G. Dignity Act Coordinator (DAC) 

1. Promote a safe, orderly and stimulating school environment, supporting active teaching 
and learning for all students regardless of actual or perceived race, color, weight, national 
origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, gender, and 
sex.  

2. Coordinate, with the Curriculum Steering Committee, training in support of the DASA 
(Dignity for All Students Act) committee.  

3. Be responsible for monitoring and reporting on the effectiveness of the district’s bullying 
prevention committee along with student council. 

4. Address issues of harassment or any situation that threatens the emotional or physical 
health or safety of any student, school employee, or any person who is lawfully on school 
property or at a school function. 

 
The Board of Education shall appoint the Dignity Act Coordinators. DeAnn Shelters and Heath 
Forster for the Elementary and Amy Brinkley for the Middle/High School.  The DASA team 
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consists of the following staff members- Heath Forster, Amy Brinkley, DeAnn Shelters, Ashley 
Raynor, and Molly Anderson. The DASA team can be reached by calling 326-2151.  

 
H. Title IX Notification 

The Westfield Central School District in compliance with Title IX of the Educational 

amendments of 1972, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans With 

Disabilities Act (ADA) hereby designates, Superintendent and School Business Official, as the 

Title IX/Section 504/ADA Coordinators for the Westfield Central School District. The 

Coordinator is responsible for resolving complaints and discrimination based on sex or 

disability. He/She is also responsible for handling complaints and grievances regarding 

discrimination based on race, color, creed, religion, national origin, political affiliation, sexual 

orientation, age, military status or marital status. 

 

Superintendent or School Business Official can be reached at Westfield Central School, 203 

East Main St. Westfield, NY 14787 or by calling 326-2151. 

 

V. Dignity for All Students 

The Board of Education recognizes that learning environments that are safe and supportive can 
increase student attendance and improve academic achievement.  A student’s ability to learn and 
achieve high academic standards, and a school’s ability to educate students, is compromised by 
incidents of discrimination or harassment, including but not limited to bullying, taunting and intimidation.  
Therefore, in accordance with the Dignity for All Students Act, Education Law, Article 2, the District will 
strive to create an environment free of discrimination and harassment and will foster civility in the 
schools to prevent and prohibit conduct which is inconsistent with the District’s educational mission. 
 
The District condemns and prohibits all forms of discrimination and harassment of students by school 
employees or students on school property, and at school sponsored activities and events that take 
place at locations off school property.  In addition, any act of discrimination or harassment, outside of 
school sponsored events, which can reasonably be expected to materially and substantially disrupt the 
education process may be subject to discipline. 
 
Effective July 1, 2013, the amended DASA act includes cyberbullying as a form of bullying and 
harassment.  These behaviors that occur off-school property that have the potential of creating a risk 
of disruption on school property will be addressed through the code of conduct. 
 
 
A. Training 

Training will be provided each school year for all District employees in conjunction with existing 
professional development training to raise staff awareness and sensitivity of harassment and 
discrimination directed at students that are committed by students or school employees on school 
property or at a school function. Training will include ways to promote a supportive school 
environment that is free from discrimination and harassment, emphasize positive relationship, and 
demonstrate prevention and intervention techniques to assist employees in recognizing and 
responding to harassment and discrimination, as well as ensuring the safety of the victims. 
 
Instruction in grades Kindergarten thru 12 shall include a component on civility, citizenship and 
character education.  Such component shall instruct students on the principles of honesty, 
tolerance, personal responsibility, respect for others, observance of laws and rules, courtesy, dignity 
and other traits which will enhance the quality of their experiences in, and contributions to, the 
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community.  “Tolerance,” “respect for others,” and “dignity” shall include awareness and sensitivity 
to discrimination or harassment and civility in the relations of people of different races, weights, 
national origins, ethnic groups, religions, religious practices, mental or physical abilities, sexual 
orientations, genders and sexes. 

 
B. Reports of Discrimination and Harassment 

The District will investigate all complaints of harassment and discrimination, either formal or 
informal, and take prompt corrective measures, as necessary. Complaints will be investigated in 
accordance with applicable policies and regulations.  If, after an appropriate investigation, the 
District finds that this policy has been violated, corrective action will be taken in accordance with 
District policies and regulations, the Code of Conduct, and all appropriate federal or state laws. 

 
C. Prohibition of Retaliatory Behavior 

Any person who has reasonable cause to suspect that a student has been subjected to 
discrimination or harassment by an employee or student, on school grounds or at a school function, 
who acts reasonably and in good faith and reports such information to school officials or law 
enforcement authorities, shall have immunity from all civil liability that may arise from making such 
report.  The Board prohibits any retaliatory behavior directed at complainants, victims, witness 
and/or any other individuals who participated in the investigation of a complaint of discrimination or 
harassment. 
(Education Law Section 10-18 and 801-a) 

 
D. Disciplinary and Remedial Consequences 

The District will provide measured, balanced, and age-appropriate responses to the discrimination 
and harassment of students by students and/or employees on school property, including school 
functions, with remedies and procedures focusing on intervention and education. The focus of 
discipline will be on discerning and correcting the reasons why discrimination and harassment 
occurred.  The remedial responses will be designed to correct the problem behavior, prevent 
another occurrence of the behavior, and protect the target of the act or acts.  Appropriate remedial 
measures may include, but are not limited to: 

 
1. Peer support groups; corrective instruction or other relevant learning or service experience 
2. Supportive intervention 
3. Behavioral assessment or evaluation 
4. Behavioral management plans, with benchmarks that are closely monitored 
5. Student counseling and parent conferences 
6. Supervisory system which empower school staff with prevention and intervention tools to 

address incidents of discrimination, harassment and bullying 
7. School and community surveys or other strategies for determining the conditions contributing to 

relevant behavior 
8. Adoption of research-based, systemic harassment prevention programs 
9. Modification of schedules 
10. Adjustment in hallway traffic and other student routes of travel 
11. Targeted use of monitors 
12. Staff professional development 
13. Parent conferences 
14. Involvement of parent-teacher organizations 
15. Peer support groups 
16. In-school suspension 
17. Out of school suspension 
18. Expulsion 
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VI. Student Dress Code 

Westfield Academy and Central School reserves the right to update and alter the guidelines as 
situations warrant.  All decisions made by administration with regards to dress guidelines are 
final and must be adhered to.  
 
All students are expected to give proper attention to personal cleanliness and to dress appropriately for 
school and school functions.  Students and their parents have the primary responsibility for acceptable 
student dress and appearance.  Teachers and all other district personnel should exemplify and reinforce 
acceptable student dress and help students develop an understanding of appropriate appearance in 
the school setting. Students must adhere to the following guidelines: 
 

1. Be safe, appropriate and not disrupt or interfere with the educational process. 
2. Recognize that extremely brief, see-through and/or suggestive garments such as tube 

tops, net tops, halter tops, crop tops, spaghetti straps, plunging necklines (front and/or 
back) are not appropriate.  

3. Ensure that underwear is completely covered with outer clothing. 
4. Include footwear at all times.  Footwear that is a safety hazard will not be allowed. 
5. No hats, hoods, headwear of any kind or sunglasses are to be worn during the school day 

except when required for medical or religious reasons. 
6. Not include items that are vulgar, obscene, libelous, or denigrate others on account of a 

person’s actual or perceived race, color, religion, religious practice, creed, national origin, 
ethnic group, gender, sex, sexual orientation, weight or disability. 

7. Not promote and/or endorse the use of alcohol, tobacco or illegal drugs and/or encourage 
other illegal or violent activities. 

8. Jewelry that is deemed unsafe (i.e.: spike jewelry, belts, bands or collars) or chains or 
jewelry that have the potential to be used as a weapon (i.e.: wallet chains, chain belts, 
etc.) 

9. No Bedtime attire – pajama pants or sleepwear may not be worn as outerwear 
10. Clothing that is too revealing as deemed by administration. 
11. Backpacks should remain in your locker unless part of a student’s individual learning plan. 

 
Each Westfield School building Principal, and his or her designee, shall be responsible for informing all 
students and their parents of the student dress code at the beginning of the school year. 
 
Students who violate the student dress code shall be required to modify their appearance by covering 
or removing the offending item and, if necessary or practical, replacing it with an acceptable item.  Any 
student who refuses to do so shall be subject to discipline, up to and including in-school suspension for 
the day.  Any student who repeatedly fails to comply with the dress code shall be subject to further 
discipline, up to and including out of school suspension. 
 
VII. Prohibited Student Conduct 
The Westfield School Board of Education expects all students to conduct themselves in an appropriate 
and civil manner, with proper regard for the rights and welfare of other students, district personnel, and 
other members of the school community.  The Board recognizes the need to make its expectations for 
student conduct while on school property or engaged in a school function specific and clear.  The rules 
of conduct listed below are intended to do that and focus on safety and respect for the rights and 
property of others.   
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Westfield students may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including suspension from school, 
when they: 

A. Engage in conduct that is disorderly.  Examples of disorderly conduct include but are 
not limited to: 

1. Running in hallways 
2. Making unreasonable noise 
3. Using language or gestures that are profane, lewd, vulgar, or abusive 
4. Obstructing vehicular or pedestrian traffic 
5. Engaging in any willful act which disrupts the normal operation of the school community 
6. Trespassing.  Students are not permitted in any school building, other than the one they 

regularly attend, without permission from the administrator in charge of the building  
7. Computer/electronic communications misuse, including any unauthorized use of 

computers, software, or internet/intranet account; accessing inappropriate websites: or 
any other violation of the district’s acceptable use policy. This list is not meant to be all-
inclusive   

8. Vandalizing school property 
9. Pulling a fire alarm, discharging a fire extinguisher, making a bomb threat or calling 911 

without cause 
 
B. Engage in conduct that is insubordinate and disruptive.  Examples of insubordinate 

and disruptive conduct include but are not limited to: 
1. Failing to comply with the reasonable directions of teachers, school administrators, or 

other school employees in charge of students or otherwise demonstrating disrespect 
2. Lateness, missing or leaving school without permission 
3. Skipping detention 

 
C. Engage in conduct that is violent.  Examples of violent conduct include but are not 

limited to: 
1. Committing an act of violence (such as hitting, kicking, punching, biting, shoving, throwing 

object(s), and scratching) upon a student, teacher, administrator, school employee, visitor 
or attempting to do so. 

2. Possessing/displaying a weapon or what appears to be a weapon and/or threatening to 
use any weapon in or on school property or at a school function. Authorized law 
enforcement officials are the only persons permitted to have a weapon in their possession 
while on school property or at a school function.  

3. Intentionally damaging or destroying school district or personal property of a student, 
teacher,   

a. administrator, other district employee or any person on school property, including 
graffiti or arson. 

4. Threatening a student, teacher, administrator, school employee, or visitor. 
 

D. Engage in any conduct that endangers the safety, morals, health or welfare of others.  
Examples of such conduct include but are not limited to: 

1. Violations of the DASA Act 
2. Lying to school personnel 
3. Stealing the property of other students, school personnel, or any other person lawfully on 

school property or attending a school function 
4. Selling, using or possessing obscene material 
5. Using inappropriate gestures, vulgar or abusive language, cursing or swearing   
6. Use or possession of tobacco or tobacco substitute (which includes but is not limited to 

electronic smoking devices, nicotine patches, nicotine gum                     
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7. Possessing, consuming, reasonable suspicion of being under the influence of drugs or 
alcohol, selling, offering, manufacturing, distributing or exchanging alcoholic beverages, 
or illegal substances or being      under the influence of either. “Illegal substances” include, 
but are not limited to, inhalants, marijuana,      cocaine, LSD, PCP, amphetamines, heroin, 
steroids, look-alike drugs, PEDS (performance enhancing       drugs), and any synthetic 
version thereof, whether specifically illegal or not, commonly referred to as       “designer 
drugs” which are substances designed and synthesized to mimic the intended effects and 
usages     of, which are chemically substantially similar to, illegal drugs, which may or may 
not be labeled for human       consumption  

8. Possessing, selling, distributing or exchanging drug or alcohol paraphernalia  
9. Inappropriately possessing, using, distributing, or sharing prescription, controlled, and/or 

over-the-counter drugs, vitamins, supplements, herbs, or other similar substances 
10. Gambling 
11. Indecent exposure 
12. Initiating a report warning of fire or other catastrophe without valid cause, misuse of 911, 

or discharging 
a. a fire extinguisher 

13. Fraternization with any staff member   
 

E. Engage in misconduct while on a school bus.   
It is crucial for students to behave appropriately while riding on district buses to ensure their 
safety and that of other passengers and to avoid distracting the bus driver.  Students are 
required to conduct  themselves on the bus in a manner consistent with established 
standards for classroom behavior.  Excessive noise, pushing, shoving, fighting and/or 
inappropriate language will not be tolerated. 
 

F. Engage in any form of academic misconduct.  Examples of academic misconduct include:  
plagiarism, cheating, copying, altering records, and assisting another student in misuse of 
computers or any of the other actions.  Academic penalty may also result in loss of credit for 
the academic assignment in question. 
 

G. Engage in Use of Electronic Communication Devices (ECD)   

1. The use of cell phones and electronic devices is strictly prohibited during the entirety of 
the instructional school day.  This includes the use of earbuds/head phones.  Cell 
phones and electronic devices are only permitted in lunch or with special permission 
given by classroom teacher.  Those using these devices when not permitted will be 
warned by the staff to put their device away.  If cell phone or electronic device continues 
to be displayed by a student after these warnings, their cell phone or electronic device 
will be confiscated by staff and/or administration.  In both the middle and high school, 
refusal to turn over a cell phone and/or electronic device is considered to be gross 
insubordination.  Students will be subject to discipline engendering a progression of 
consequences for gross insubordination as set forth in the Consequences of Behavior 
Chart.  

2. If cell phones or electronic devices are brought to school, students are directed to secure 
the item in their assigned locker.   

3. Please note that the school is not responsible for lost or stolen cell phones or electronic 
devices.    

4. Unauthorized use of an electronic device’s camera/recording function are prohibited at 
all times when on school grounds or at a school sponsored activity.  Prohibited acts 
include, but are not limited to, those that violate one’s personal privacy and/or copyright 
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laws.  Furthermore, prohibited acts include those that promote violence, drug and alcohol 
use, and/or contribute to the disruption of the educational environment.   

5. The District supports the use of technology as an effective resource in an educational 
setting. In our ever-           evolving world of technology, electronic cellular devices 
(ECDs) have the potential to facilitate and            enhance student learning, and the 
District strives to take a realistic stance regarding the use of ECDs and            their role 
in the students’ daily life. However, student use of ECDs during the school day should be            
academically focused, and must not be a distraction. If a student utilizes an electronic 
cellular device           during the school day in a manner that detracts from his or her own 
educational opportunities and/or the           educational opportunities of his or her peers, 
that particular incident will be addressed on an individual            basis. Students will be 
subject to discipline engendering a progression of consequences as set forth in the          
Consequences of Behaviors Chart.   

6. It is recommended that all ECDs be left at home.  Students making the choice to bring 
them to school do       so at their own risk.  The school is not responsible for lost or stolen 
ECDs. 

7. Students are not permitted to use any form of information technology, including their own 
personal electronic devices, to intimidate, harass or threaten others. This type of 
harassment is generally referred to as cyberbullying. If a student violates this prohibition, 
then he/she is subject to discipline under this provision and/or any other provision in the 
District Code of Conduct that may be applicable to the circumstances involved. 

8. Parents who must communicate with their children between the hours of 7:50am and 
2:29pm should contact the Middle/High School Office at 326-2151. 

 
H. Cafeteria 

All pupils whether they bring their lunch or plan to buy it, must eat in the cafeteria unless 
excused with a pass. Students are expected to demonstrate appropriate behaviors and 
manners at all times.  

 
I. Vehicle Violations 

All state laws and regulations pertaining to school property shall be observed by drivers. 
Students must register their vehicle with the school and park in authorized areas. It is unlawful 
for a driver to pass a stopped school bus when the red bus signal is in operation. 

 
J. Health Services 

Students who become ill must report to the nurse. If the nurse is not in, students are to report 
to the main office. Students may not leave the building without authorization.  

 
K. Illegal Entry 

Entry to school property that has not been authorized. 
 
L. Truancy 

Absence from School, classes and other assignments without sufficient reason. 
 
M. Illegal Absence 

Absences from school with the knowledge and consent, stated or implied, of his/her parents 
for other than legal reasons. Examples of illegal absences include but are not limited to: 
visiting, away, vacation, shopping, needed at home, caring for baby, work, no shoes, 
overslept, etc. 

 
N. Assisting another student in any of the above actions. 
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VIII.  Reporting Violations 

All students are expected to promptly report violations of the Code of Conduct to a teacher, school 
counselor, Dean of Students, Principal or Superintendent.  Anyone observing a person possessing a 
weapon, alcohol, or illegal substance on school property or at a school function shall report this 
information immediately.  
 
Any weapon, alcohol or illegal substance found shall be confiscated immediately. Appropriate 
personnel will notify the parent/guardian of the student involved and the appropriate disciplinary 
sanction will be administered, which may include permanent suspension and referral for prosecution. 
 
All District staff are expected to report violations of the Code of Conduct, which they are unable to 
resolve, to their supervisor.  Supervisors shall in turn impose an appropriate disciplinary sanction, if so 
authorized. 
 
The Principal or his or her designee must notify the appropriate local law enforcement agency and the 
parent or guardian of those Code violations that constitute a crime and substantially affect the order of 
security of a school as soon as possible.  In no event, should this report be submitted any later than 
the close of business the day the Principal or his or her designee learns of the violation.  The notification 
may be made by telephone, followed by a letter mailed on same day.  The notification must identify the 
student and explain the conduct that violated the code of conduct and constituted a crime.  
 
All students and district staff are expected to promptly report any discrimination, harassment and/or 
bullying situation to the Dignity Act Coordinator of that school. The Dignity Act Coordinator will collect 
and record all incidents of discrimination, harassment and bullying. This reporting mechanism may help 
form the basis for collecting data that can be useful in assessing school climate.   
 

IX. Disciplinary Penalties, Procedures and Referrals 

A. Disciplinary Action  
Disciplinary action, when necessary will be firm, fair and consistent so as to be the most effective in 
changing student behavior.  The principal or his/her designee is to sign all forms of disciplinary 
action.  In determining the appropriate disciplinary action, school personnel authorized to impose 
disciplinary penalties will consider the following: 

a. The student’s age 
b. The nature of the offense and the circumstances which led to the offense 
c. The student’s prior disciplinary record 
d. The effectiveness of other forms of discipline 
e. Information from parents, teacher, and /or others, as appropriate 
f. Other extenuating circumstances 

 
As a general rule, discipline at Westfield will be progressive.  This means that a student’s first 
violation will usually merit a lighter penalty than subsequent violations.  However, there may be 
situations to immediately invoke a higher-level disciplinary action due to the nature and/or degree 
of the inappropriate behavior.  
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If the conduct of a student is related to a disability or suspected disability, the student shall be 
referred to the Committee on Special Education.  Discipline, if warranted, shall be administered 
consistent with the separate requirements of this Code of Conduct for disciplining students with a 
disability or presumed to have a disability. 
 
 

B. Procedures 
The amount of due process a student is entitled to receive before a penalty is imposed depends on 
the penalty being imposed.  In all cases, regardless of the penalty imposed, the school personnel 
authorized to impose the penalty must inform the student of the alleged misconduct and must 
investigate, to the extent necessary, the facts surrounding the alleged misconduct.  All students will 
have an opportunity to present their version of the facts to the school personnel imposing the 
disciplinary penalty in connection with the imposition of the penalty. 
  
Parents of students who are to be given penalties other than an oral warning, written warning, or 
written notification are entitled to additional rights before the penalty is imposed. These additional 
rights are explained below. 
 
1. Detention.   

Teachers, Principals, and the Superintendent may use after school detention as a penalty for 
student misconduct in situations where removal from the classroom or suspension would be 
inappropriate.  A note is sent to parents notifying them of the detention.  
 

2. Suspension from transportation.  
If a student does not conduct himself/herself properly on a bus, the bus driver is expected to 
bring such misconduct to the building Principal’s attention.  Students may have their riding 
privileges suspended by the building Principal or the Superintendent or their designees.  In such 
cases, the student’s parent will become responsible for seeing that his or her child gets to and 
from school safely.  Should the suspension from transportation amount to a suspension from 
attendance, the district will make appropriate arrangements to provide for the student’s 
education. 

  
A student subjected to a suspension from transportation is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant 
to Education Law #3214.  However, the student and the student’s parent will be provided with a 
reasonable opportunity for an informal conference with the building Principal or the Principal’s 
designee to discuss the conduct and the penalty involved. 
 

3. Suspension from athletic participation, extra-curricular activities and other privileges.  
A student subjected to a suspension from athletic participation, extra-curricular activities or other 
privileges is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant to Education Law #3214.  However, the student 
and the student’s parent will be provided with a reasonable opportunity for an informational 
conference with the district official imposing the suspension to discuss the conduct and the 
penalty involved. 
 

4. In-school suspension. 
The Board recognizes the school must balance the need of students to attend school and the 
need for order in the classroom to establish an environment conducive to learning.  As such, the 
Board authorizes building Principals, and the Superintendent to place students who would 
otherwise be suspended from school as the result of a Code of Conduct violation in “in-school 
suspension.”  The in-school suspension teacher will be a certified teacher.   
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A student subjected to an in-school suspension is not entitled to a full hearing pursuant to 
Education Law #3214.  However, the student and the student’s parent will be provided with a 
reasonable opportunity for an informal conference with the district official imposing the in-school 
suspension to discuss the conduct and the penalty involved. 

 
5. Teacher disciplinary removal of disruptive students. 

A student’s behavior can affect a teacher’s ability to teach and can make it difficult for other 
students in the classroom to learn.  In most instances, the classroom teacher can control a 
student’s behavior and maintain or restore control over the classroom by using good classroom 
management techniques.  These techniques may include practices that involve the teacher 
directing a student to briefly leave the classroom to give the student an opportunity to regain his 
or her composure and self-control in an alternative setting.  Such practices may include, but are 
not limited to (1) short-term or remainder of class time removal to an administrator’s office; (2) 
sending a student to the hallway briefly; or (3) sending a student to a guidance counselor or 
other district staff member for counseling.  Time-honored classroom management techniques 
such as these do not constitute disciplinary removals for purposes of this code. 
 
On occasion, a student’s behavior may become disruptive. For purposes of this Code of 
Conduct, a disruptive student is a student who is substantially disruptive of the educational 
process or substantially interferes with the teacher’s authority over the classroom. A substantial 
disruption of the education process or substantial interference with a teacher’s authority occurs 
when a student demonstrates a persistent unwillingness to comply with the teacher’s instructions 
or repeatedly violates the teacher’s classroom behavior rules. 
 
A classroom teacher may remove a disruptive student from class for one day.  The removal 
from class applies to the class of the removing teacher only.  An informal consultation between 
the student and either the Principal or teacher will be held prior to the next scheduled class. 
 
If the disruptive student does not pose a danger or ongoing threat of disruption to the academic 
process, the student does not warrant immediate removal because behavior is now in control.  
After the informal discussion the teacher may remove a student from class. 
 
If the student poses a danger or ongoing threat of disruption, the teacher may order the student 
to be removed immediately.  The teacher must, however, explain to the student why he or she 
was removed from the classroom and give the student a chance to present his or her version of 
the relevant events within 24 hours. 
 
The teacher must complete a district-established disciplinary removal form and meet with the 
Principal or his or her designee as soon as possible, but no later than the end of the school day, 
to explain the circumstances of the removal and to present the removal form.  The teacher must 
leave the form with the secretary and meet with the Principal or designee prior to the beginning 
of classes on the next school day. 
 
Within 24 hours after the student’s removal, the Principal and another district administrator 
designated by the Principal must notify the student’s parents, in writing, that the student has 
been removed from class and why.  The notice must also inform the parent that he or she has 
the right, upon request, to meet informally with the Principal or the Principal’s designee to discuss 
the reasons for the removal. 
 
The written notice must be provided by personal delivery, express mail delivery, or some other 
means that is reasonably calculated to assure receipt of the notice within 24 hours of the 
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student’s removal at the last known address for the parents.  Where possible, notice should also 
be provided by telephone if the school has been provided with a telephone number(s) for the 
purpose of contacting parents. 
 
The Principal may require the teacher who ordered the removal to attend the informal 
conference. 
 
If at the informal meeting the student denies the charges, the Principal or the Principal’s designee 
must explain why the student was removed and give the student and the student’s parents a 
chance to present the student’s version  of the relevant events.  The informal meeting must be 
held within 48 hours of the student’s removal.  The timing of the informal meeting may be 
extended by mutual consent of the parent and the Principal. 
 
The Principal or the Principal’s designee may overturn the removal of the student from class if 
the Principal finds any one of the following: 

a. The charges against the student are not supported by substantial evidence 
b. The student’s removal is otherwise in violation of law, including the district’s code of 

conduct. 
c. The conduct warrants suspension from school pursuant to Education Law #3214 and a 

suspension will be imposed. 
 

The Principal or his or her designee may overturn a removal at any point between receiving the 
referral form issued by the teacher and the close of business on the day following the 24-hour 
period for the informal conference, if a conference is requested.  No student removed from the 
classroom by the teacher will be permitted to return to the classroom until the Principal makes a 
final determination, or the period of removal expires whichever is less. 
 
Any disruptive student removed from the classroom by the teacher shall be offered continued 
educational programming and activities until permitted to return.  
 
Each teacher must keep a complete log (on a district provided form) for all cases of removal of 
students from his or her class.  The Principal must keep a log of all removals of students from 
class. 
 
Removal of a student with a disability, under certain circumstances, may constitute a change in 
the student’s placement. Accordingly, no teacher may remove a student with a disability from 
his or her class until he or she has verified with the Principal or the chairperson of the Committee 
on Special Education that the removal will not violate the student’s rights under state or federal 
law or regulation. 

 
6. Suspension from school. 

Suspension from school is a severe penalty, which may be imposed only upon students who are 
insubordinate, disorderly, violent or disruptive, or whose conduct otherwise endangers the 
safety, morals, health or welfare of others. Re-admission to school after a suspension period 
may require a conference among student, parent, and Principal. During a suspension, a student 
is under parental supervision and shall not participate in or attend any school activities.   
 
The Board retains its authority to suspend students, but places primary responsibility for the 
suspension of students with the Superintendent and the building Principal. 
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Any staff member may recommend to the Superintendent or the Principal that a student be 
suspended.  All staff members must immediately report and refer a violent student to the 
Principal, Dean of Students or the Superintendent for a violation of the Code of Conduct.  All 
recommendations and referrals shall be made in writing unless the conditions underlying the 
recommendation or referral warrant immediate attention.  In such cases a written report is to be 
prepared as soon as possible by the staff member recommending the suspension. 
 
The Superintendent or Principal, upon receiving a recommendation or referral for suspension or 
when processing a case for suspension, shall gather the facts relevant to the matter and record 
them for subsequent presentation, if necessary. 
 

a. Short-term (5 days or less) suspension from school. 
When the Superintendent or Principal proposes to suspend a student charged with 
misconduct for five days or less pursuant to Education Law #3412 (3), the suspending 
authority must immediately notify the student orally.  If the student denies the misconduct, 
the suspending authority must provide an explanation of the basis for the proposed 
suspension.  The suspending authority must also notify the student’s parents in writing that 
the student may be suspended from school.  The written notice must be provided by 
personal delivery, express mail delivery, or some other means that is reasonably calculated 
to assure receipt of the notice within 24 hours of the decision to propose suspension at the 
last known address for the parents.  Where possible, notice should also be provided by 
telephone if the school has been provided with a telephone number(s) for the purpose of 
contacting the parents.  
 
The notice shall provide a description of the charges against the student and the incident 
for which suspension is proposed and shall inform the parents of the right to request an 
immediate informal conference with the Principal.  Both the notice and informal conference 
shall be in the dominant language or mode of communication used by the parents.  At the 
informal conference, the student and/or parent or person in parental relation, will have the 
opportunity to present the student’s version of the events and to ask questions of 
complaining witnesses. 
 
After the conference, the Principal shall promptly advise the parents in writing of his or her 
decision.  The Principal shall advise the parents that if they are not satisfied with the 
decision and wish to pursue the matter, they must file a written appeal to the Superintendent 
within five business days, unless they can show extraordinary circumstances precluding 
them from doing so.  The Superintendent shall issue a written decision regarding the appeal 
within 10 business days of receiving the appeal.  If the parents are not satisfied with the 
Superintendent’s decision, they must file a written appeal to the Board of Education with 
the district clerk within 10 business days of the date of the Superintendent’s decision, 
unless they can show extraordinary circumstances precluding them from doing so. Only 
final decision of the Board may be appealed to the Commissioner within 30 days of the 
decision. 
 

b. Long-term (more than 5 days) suspension from school. 
When the Superintendent or building Principal determines that a suspension for more than 
five days may be warranted, he or she shall give reasonable notice to the student and the 
student’s parents of their right to a fair hearing.  At the hearing the student has protected 
due process rights such as the right to be represented by counsel, the right to question 
witnesses against him or her and the right to present witnesses and other evidence on his 
or her behalf. 
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The Superintendent shall personally hear and determine the proceedings or may, in his or 
her discretion, designate a hearing officer to conduct the hearing. The hearing officer shall 
be authorized to administer oaths and to issue subpoenas in conjunction with the 
proceeding before him or her.  A record of the hearing shall be maintained, but no 
stenographic transcript shall be required.  A tape recording shall be deemed a satisfactory 
record.  The hearing officer shall make findings of fact and recommendations as to the 
appropriate measure of discipline to the Superintendent.  The report of the hearing officer 
shall be advisory only, and the Superintendent may accept all or any part thereof. 
 
An appeal of the decision of the Superintendent may be made to the Board that will make 
its decision based solely upon the record before it.  All appeals to the Board must be in 
writing and submitted to the district clerk within 10 business days of the date of the 
Superintendent’s decision, unless the parents can show that extraordinary circumstances 
preclude them from doing so.  The Board may adopt in whole or in part the decision of the 
Superintendent.  Final decisions of the Board may be appealed to the Commissioner within 
30 days of the decision. 
 

c. Permanent suspension. 
Permanent suspension is reserved for extraordinary circumstances such as where a 
student’s conduct poses a life-threatening danger to the safety and well-being of other 
students, school personnel or any other person lawfully on school property or attending a 
school function. 
 

C. Minimum Periods of Suspension 
1. Students who bring a weapon to school. 

Any student, other than a student with a disability, found guilty of bringing in a weapon onto 
school property will be subject to suspension from school for at least one calendar year.  Before 
being suspended, the student will have an opportunity for a hearing pursuant to Education Law 
#3214.  The Superintendent has the authority to modify the one-year suspension on a case-by-
case basis.  In deciding the penalty, the Superintendent may consider the following: 

a. The student’s age 
b. The student’s grade in school 
c. The student’s prior disciplinary record 
d. The Superintendent’s belief that other forms of discipline may be more effective 
e. Input from parents, teachers and/or others 
f. Other extenuating circumstances 

 
A student with a disability may be suspended only in accordance with the requirement of state 
and federal law. 
 

2. Students who commit violent acts other than bringing a weapon to school. 
Any student, other than a student with a disability, who is found to have committed a violent act, 
other than bringing a weapon onto school property, shall be subject to suspension from school 
for at least five days.  If the proposed penalty is the minimum five-day suspension, the student 
and the student’s parents will be given the same notice and opportunity for an informal 
conference given to all students subject to a short-term suspension.  If the proposed penalty 
exceeds the minimum five-day suspension, the student and the student’s parents will be given 
the same notice and opportunity for a hearing given to all students subject to a long-term 
suspension.  The Superintendent has the authority to modify the penalty, the Superintendent 
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may consider the same factors considered in modifying a one-year suspension for possessing 
a weapon. 
 

3. Students who are repeatedly substantially disruptive of the educational process or 
repeatedly substantially interfere with the teacher’s authority over the classroom. 
Any student, other than a student with a disability, who repeatedly is substantially disruptive of 
the educational process or substantially interferes with the teacher’s authority over the 
classroom will be suspended from school for at least five days.  For purposes of this code of 
conduct, “repeatedly is substantially disruptive” means engaging in conduct that results in the 
student being removed from the classroom by teacher(s) pursuant to Education Law #3214(3-
a) and this code on four or more occasions during a semester.  If the proposed penalty is the 
minimum five-day suspension, the students and the student’s parent will be given the same 
notice and opportunity for an informal conference given to all students subject to a short-term 
suspension.  If the proposed penalty exceeds the minimum five-day suspension, the student and 
the student’s parent will be given the same notice and opportunity for a hearing given to all 
students subject to a long-term suspension. The superintendent has the authority to modify the 
minimum five-day suspension on a case-by-case basis.  In deciding whether to modify the 
penalty, the Superintendent may consider the same factors considered in modifying a one-year 
suspension for possessing a weapon. 
 

D. Referrals 
1. Counseling 

The Guidance Office shall handle all referrals of students to counseling. 
 

2. PINS Petitions 
The district may file a PINS (person in need of supervision) petition in Family Court on any 
student under the age of 18 who demonstrates that he or she requires supervision and treatment 
by: 

a. Being habitually truant and not attending school as required by part one of Article 65 
of the Education Law. 

b. Engaging in an ongoing or continual course of conduct which makes the student 
ungovernable, or habitually disobedient and beyond the lawful control of the school. 

c. Knowingly and unlawfully possesses illegal substances in violation of Penal Law 
#221.05. A single violation of #221.05 will be a sufficient basis for filing a PINS petition. 

 
3. Juvenile Delinquents and Juvenile Offender 

The Superintendent is required to refer the following students to the County Attorney for a 
juvenile delinquency proceeding before the family Court: 

a. Any student under the age of 16 who is found to have brought a weapon to school or any 
student 14 or 15 years old who qualifies for juvenile offender status under the Criminal 
Procedure Law #1.20(42). 

  
The Superintendent is required to refer students age 16 and older or any student 14 or 15 years 
old who qualifies for juvenile offender status to the appropriate law enforcement authorities. 
 

X. Alternative Instruction 
 
When a student of any age is removed from class by a teacher or a student of compulsory attendance 
age is suspended from school pursuant to Education Law #3214, the district will take immediate steps 
to provide alternative means of instruction for the student. 
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XI. Discipline of Students with Disabilities 
The Board recognizes that it may be necessary to suspend, remove or otherwise discipline students 
with disabilities to address disruptive or problem behavior.  The Board also recognizes that students 
with disabilities enjoy certain procedural protections whenever school authorities intend to impose 
discipline upon them.  The Board is committed to ensuring that the procedures followed for suspending, 
removing or otherwise disciplining students with disabilities are consistent with the procedural 
safeguards required by applicable laws and regulations. 
 
This Code of Conduct affords students with disabilities subject to disciplinary action no greater or lesser 
rights than those expressly afforded by applicable federal and state laws and regulations. 
 
 
A. Authorized Suspensions or Removals of Students with Disabilities. 

1. For purposes of this section of the code of conduct, the following definitions apply. 
a. A “suspension” means a suspension pursuant to Education Law #3214 
b. A “removal” means a removal for disciplinary reasons from the students current 

educational placement other than a suspension and change in placement to an interim 
alternative education setting (IAES) ordered by an impartial hearing officer because the 
student poses a risk of harm to himself or herself or others. 

c. An “IAES” means a temporary educational placement for a period of up to 45 days, other 
than the student’s current placement at the time the behavior precipitating the IAES 
placement occurred, that enables the students to continue to progress in the general 
curriculum, although in another setting, to continue to receive those services and 
modifications including those described on the student’s current individualized education 
program (IEP), that will enable the student to meet the goals set out in such IEP, and 
include services and modifications to address the behavior which precipitated the IAES 
placement that are designed to prevent the behavior from recurring. 
 

2. School personnel may order the suspension or removal of a student with a disability for his or 
her current educational placement as follows: 

a. The Board, the district (BOCES) Superintendent of schools or the Principal may order the 
placement of a student with a disability into an IAES, another setting or suspension for a 
period not to exceed five consecutive school days and not to exceed the amount of time 
a non-disabled student would be subject to suspension for the same behavior. 

b. The Superintendent may order the placement of a student with a disability into an IAES, 
another setting or suspension for up to 10 consecutive school days, inclusive of any 
period in which the student has been suspended or removed under subparagraph (a) 
above for the same behavior, if the Superintendent determines that the student has 
engaged in behavior that warrants a suspension and the suspension or removal does not 
exceed the amount of time non-disabled students would be subject to suspension for the 
same behavior. 

c. The Superintendent may order additional suspensions of not more than 10 consecutive 
school days in the same school days in the same school year for separate incidents of 
misconduct, as long as those removals do not constitute a change of placement.  

d. The Superintendent may order the placement of a student with a disability in an IAES to 
be determined by  the committee on special education (CSE), for the same amount of 
time that a student without a disability would be subject to discipline, but not more than 
45 days, if the student carries or possesses a weapon to school or to a school function, 
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or the student knowing possesses or uses illegal drugs or sells or solicits the sale of a 
controlled substance while at school or a school function. 
i. “Weapon” means the same as “dangerous weapon” under 18 U.S.C. #930(g)(w) 

which includes “a weapon, device, instrument, material or substance, animate or 
inanimate, that is used for, or is readily capable of causing death or serious bodily 
injury. 

ii. “Controlled substance” means a drug or other substance identified in certain 
provisions of the federal Controlled Substances Act specified in both federal and 
state laws and regulations applicable to this policy.  

iii. “Illegal drugs” means a controlled substance except for those legally possessed or 
used under the supervision of a licensed health-care professional or that is legally 
possessed or used under any other authority under the Controlled Substances Act 
or any other federal law.  

3. Subject to specified conditions required by both federal and state law and regulations, an 
impartial hearing officer may order the placement of a student with a disability in an IAES setting 
for up to 45 days at a time, if maintaining the student in his or her current educational placement 
poses a risk of harm to the student or others. 
 

B. Change of Placement Rule 
1. A disciplinary change in placement means a suspension or removal from a student’s current 

educational placement that is either: 
a. For more than 10 consecutive school days; or 
b. For a period of 10 consecutive school days or less if the student is subjected to a series 

of suspensions or removals that constitute a pattern because they cumulate to more than 
10 school days in a school year and because of such factors as the length of each 
suspension or removal, the total amount of time the student is removed to one another. 
 

2. School personnel may not suspend or remove a student with disabilities if imposition of the 
suspension or removal would result in a disciplinary change in placement based on a pattern of 
suspension or removal.  However, the district may impose a suspension or removal, which would 
otherwise result in a disciplinary change in placement, based on a pattern of suspensions or 
removals if the CSE has determined that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student’s 
disability, or the student is placed in an IAES for behavior involving weapons, illegal drugs or 
controlled substances. 
 

C. Special Rules Regarding the Suspension or Removal of Students with Disabilities 
1. The district’s Committee on Special Education shall: 

a. Conduct functional behavioral assessments to determine why a student engages in a 
particular behavior, and develop or review behavioral intervention plans whenever the 
district is first suspending or removing a student with a disability for more than 10 school 
days in a school year or imposing a suspension or removal that constitutes a disciplinary 
change in placement, including a change in placement to an IAES for misconduct 
involving weapons, possession, transport or use of illegal drugs or controlled substances. 
 
If subsequently, a student with a disability who has a behavioral intervention plan and 
who has been suspended or removed from his or her current educational placement for 
more than 10 school days in a school year is subjected to a suspension or removal that 
does not constitute a disciplinary change in placement, the members of the CSE shall 
review the behavioral intervention plan and its implementation to determine if 
modifications are necessary. 
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If one or more members of the CSE believe that modifications are needed, the school 
district shall convene a meeting of the CSE to modify such plans and its implementation, 
to the extent the committee determines necessary. 

 
b. A student with a disability who is determined to have brought a firearm to school or 

possessed a firearm at school may be placed in an interim alternative educational setting, 
in accordance with federal and state law, for not more than forty-five (45) calendar days. 
If the parent or guardian requests an impartial hearing, the student must remain in the 
interim alternative placement until the completion of all proceedings, unless the parent or 
guardian and District can agree on a different placement.  
 
A student with a disability may be given a long-term suspension pursuant to the Gun-Free 
Schools Act only if a group of persons knowledgeable about the student, as defined in 
federal regulations implementing the IDEA, determines that the bringing of a firearm to 
school or possessing a firearm at school was not a manifestation of the student's 
disability, subject to applicable procedural safeguards.  
 

c. Conduct a manifestation determination review of the relationship between the student’s 
disability and the behavior subject to disciplinary action whenever a decision is made to 
place a student in an IAES either for misconduct involving weapons, illegal drugs or 
controlled substances or because maintaining the student in his current educational 
setting poses a risk of harm to the student or others; or a decision is made to impose a 
suspension that constitutes a disciplinary change in placement. 
 

d. If it is determined that the student's bringing of a firearm to school or possessing a firearm 
at school was a manifestation of the student's disability, the Superintendent must exercise 
his/her authority under the Gun-Free Schools Act to modify the long-term suspension 
requirement, and determine that the student may not be given a long-term suspension for 
the behavior. The Committee on Special Education may review the student's current 
educational placement and initiate change in placement proceedings, if appropriate, 
subject to applicable procedural safeguards.  

 
e. The District may offer home instruction as an interim alternative educational setting during 

the pendency of review proceedings only if the student's placement in a less restrictive 
alternative educational setting is substantially likely to result in injury either to the student 
or to others. The District may also seek a court order to immediately remove a student 
with a disability from school if the District believes that maintaining the student in the 
current educational placement is substantially likely to result in injury to the student or to 
others. 

 
2. The parents of a student who is facing disciplinary action, but who has not been determined to 

be eligible for services under IDEA and Article 89 at the time of misconduct, shall have the right 
to invoke applicable procedural safeguards set forth in federal and state laws and regulations if, 
in accordance with federal and state statutory and regulatory criteria, the school district is 
deemed to have had knowledge that their child was a student with a disability before the behavior 
precipitating disciplinary action occurred.  If the district is deemed to have had such knowledge, 
the student will be considered a student presumed to have a disability for discipline purposes. 
 

a. The Superintendent, building Principal or other school official imposing a suspension or 
removal shall be responsible for determining whether the student is a student presumed 
to have a disability. 
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b. A student will not be considered a student presumed to have a disability for discipline 

purposes if, upon receipt of information supporting a claim that the district had knowledge 
the student was a student with a disability, the district either: 

i. Conducted an individual evaluation and determined that the student is not a 
student with a disability, or 

ii. Determined that an evaluation was not necessary and provided notice to the 
parents of such determination, in the manner required by applicable law and 
regulations. 

 
If there is no basis for knowledge that the student has a disability prior to taking disciplinary 
measures, the student may be subjected to the same disciplinary measures as any other non-
disabled student who engaged in comparable behaviors. 
 
However, if a request for an individual evaluation is made while such non-disabled student is 
subjected to a disciplinary removal, an expedited evaluation shall be conducted and completed 
in the manner prescribed by applicable federal and state laws and regulations. Until the 
expedited evaluation is completed, the non-disabled student who is not a student presumed to 
have a disability for discipline purposes shall remain in the educational placement determined 
by the district which can include suspension. 

 
3. The district shall provide parents with notice of disciplinary removal no later than the date on 

which a decision is made to change the placement of a student with a disability to an IAES for 
either misconduct involving weapons, illegal drugs or controlled substances or because 
maintaining the student in his/her current educational setting poses a risk of harm to the student 
or others; or a decision is made to impose a suspension or removal that constitutes a disciplinary 
change in placement. The procedural safeguards notice prescribed by the Commissioner shall 
accompany the notice of disciplinary removal. 
 

4. The parents of a student with disabilities subject to a suspension of five consecutive school days 
or less shall be provided with the same opportunity for an informal conference available to 
parents of non-disabled students under the Education Law. 

 
5. Superintendent hearings on disciplinary charges against students with disabilities subject to a 

suspension of more than five school days shall be bifurcated into a guilt phase and a penalty 
phase in accordance with the procedures set form in the Commissioner’s regulations 
incorporated into this Code. 

 
6. The removal of a student with disabilities other than a suspension or placement in an IAES shall 

be conducted in accordance with the due process procedures applicable to such removals of 
non-disabled students, except that school personnel may not impose such removal for more 
than 10 consecutive days or for a period that would result in a disciplinary change in placement, 
unless the CSE has determined that the behavior is not a manifestation of the student’s disability. 

 
7. During any period of suspension or removal, including placement in an IAES, students with 

disabilities shall be provided services as required by the Commissioner’s regulations 
incorporated into this Code. 

D. Expedited Due Process Hearings 
1. An expedited due process hearing shall be conducted in the manner specified by the 

Commissioner’s regulations incorporated into this Code, if: 
 



29 

a. The district requests such a hearing to obtain an order of an impartial hearing officer 
placing a student with a disability in an IAES where school personnel maintain that it is 
dangerous for the student to be in his or her current educational placement, or during the 
pendency of due process hearings where school personnel maintain that it is dangerous 
for the student to be in his or her current education placement during such proceedings. 
 

b. The parent requests such a hearing from a determination that the student’s behavior was 
not a manifestation  of the student’s disability, or relating to any decision regarding 
placement, including but not limited to any decision to place the student in an IAES. 

i. During the pendency of an expedited due process hearing or appeal regarding the 
placement of a student in an IAES for behavior involving weapons, illegal drugs or 
controlled substances, or on grounds of severity, or regarding a determination that 
the behavior is not a manifestation of the student’s disability for a student who has 
been placed in an IAES, the student shall remain in the IAES pending the decision 
of the impartial hearing officer or until expiration of the IAES placement, whichever 
occurs first, unless the parents and the district agree otherwise. 

ii. If school personnel propose to change the student’s placement after expiration of 
an IAES placement, during the pendency of any proceeding to challenge the 
proposed change in placement,  the student shall remain in the placement prior 
to removal to the IAES, except where the student is again placed in an IAES. 
 

2. An expedited due process hearing shall be completed within 15 business days of receipt of the 
request for a hearing.  Although the impartial hearing officer may grant specific extensions of 
such time period, he or she must mail a written decision to the district and the parents within five 
business days after the last hearing date, and in no event later than 45 calendar days after 
receipt of the request for a hearing, without exceptions or extensions. 
 

E. Referral to law enforcement and judicial authorities 
In accordance with the provisions of IDEA and its implementing regulations: 
1. The district may report a crime committed by a child with a disability to appropriate authorities 

and such action will not constitute a change of the student’s placement. 
2. The Superintendent shall ensure that copies of the special education and disciplinary records of 

a student with disabilities are transmitted for consideration to the appropriate authorities to whom 
a crime is reported. 

 

XII. Corporal Punishment 
Corporal punishment is any act of physical force upon a student for the purpose of punishing that 
student.  Corporal punishment of any student by any district employee is strictly forbidden. 
 
However, in situations where alternative procedures and methods that do not involve the use of physical 
force cannot reasonably be used, reasonable physical force may be used to: 

1. Protect oneself, another student, teacher or any person from physical injury. 
2. Protect the property of the school or others. 
3. Restrain or remove a student whose behavior interferes with the orderly exercise and 

performance of school district functions, powers and duties, if that student has refused to 
refrain from further disruptive acts. 

 
The district will file all complaints about the use of corporal punishment with the Commissioner of 
Education in accordance with Commissioner’s regulations. 
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XIII. Student Searches and Questioning of Students 
The Board of Education is committed to ensuring an atmosphere on school property and at school 
functions that is safe and orderly.  To achieve this kind of environment, any school official authorized 
to impose a disciplinary penalty on a student may question a student about an alleged violation of law 
or the district Code of Conduct.  Students are not entitled to any sort of “Miranda” type warning before 
being questioned by school officials. 
  
In addition, the Board authorizes the Superintendent, Principal or his/her designee, and the school 
nurse (upon direction from the Superintendent or Principal) to conduct searches of students and their 
belongings if the authorized school official has reasonable suspicion to believe that the search will result 
in evidence that the student violated the law or the district Code of Conduct. 
  
An authorized school official may conduct a search of a student’s belongings that is minimally intrusive, 
such as touching the outside of a book bag, without reasonable suspicion, so long as the school official 
has a legitimate reason for the very limited search. 
  
Before searching a student or the student’s belongings, the authorized school official should attempt to 
get the student to admit that he or she possesses physical evidence that they violated the law or the 
district Code, or get the student to voluntarily consent to the search. Searches will be limited to the 
extent necessary to locate the evidence sought. 
  
Whenever practicable, searches will be conducted in the privacy of administrative offices and students 
will be present when their possessions are being searched. 
 
A. Student Lockers, Desks and other School Storage Places 

The rules in this Code of Conduct regarding searches of students and their belongings do not apply 
to student lockers, desks, vehicles parked on school property and other school storage areas. 
Students have no reasonable expectation of privacy with respect to these places and school officials 
retain complete control over them. This means that student lockers, desks, vehicles parked on 
school property and other school storage places may be subject to search at any time by school 
officials, without prior notice to students and without their consent. 

 
B. Documentation of Searches 

The authorized school official conducting the search shall be responsible for promptly recording the 
following information about the search: 

1. Name, age, and grade of the student searched 
2. Reasons for the search 
3. Name of an informant(s) 
4. Purpose of search (that is, what item(s) were being sought) 
5. Type and scope of search 
6. Person conducting search and his/her title and position 
7. Witnesses, if any, to the search 
8. Time and location of the search 
9. Results of the search (that is, what items were found) 
10. Disposition of items found 
11. Time, manner, and results of parental notification  

The principal or designee shall be responsible for the custody, control and disposition of any illegal 
or dangerous items taken from a student. The principal or designee shall clearly label each item 
taken from the student and retain control of the item(s), until the items are turned over to the police. 
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The principal or designee shall be responsible for personally delivering dangerous or illegal items 
to police authorities. 

 
C. Police Involvement in Searches and Questioning of Students 

District officials are committed to cooperating with police officials and other law enforcement 
authorities to maintain a safe school environment. Police officials, however, have limited authority 
to interview or search students in schools or at school functions, or to use school facilities in 
connection with police work.  Police officials may enter school property or a school function to 
question or search a student or to conduct a formal investigation involving students only if they have 
one of the following: 

1. A search or an arrest warrant. 
2. Probable cause to believe a crime has been committed on school property or at a school 

function; or 
3. Been invited by school officials. 

Before police officials are permitted to question or search any student, the building Principal shall 
first try to notify the student’s parent to give the parent the opportunity to be present during the police 
questioning or search.  If the student’s parent cannot be contacted prior to the police questioning or 
search, the questioning or search shall not be conducted. The Principal will also be present during 
any police questioning or search of a student on school property or school function. 

 
D. Child Protective Services Investigations 

It is the district’s commitment to keep students safe from harm and the obligation of school officials 
to report to Child Protective Services when they have reasonable cause to suspect that a student 
has been abused or maltreated. The district will, where appropriate, cooperate with local Child 
Protective Services workers who wish to conduct interviews of students on school property relating 
to allegations of suspected child abuse, and/or neglect, or custody investigations. 
 
All requests by Child Protective Services to interview a student on school property shall be made 
directly to the Principal or designee. The Principal or designee shall set the time and place of the 
interview.  The Principal or designee shall decide if it is necessary and appropriate for a school 
official to be present during the interview, depending on the age of the student being interviewed 
and the nature of the allegations.  If the nature of the allegations is such that it may be necessary 
for the student to remove any clothing in order for the Child Protective Services worker to verify the 
allegations, the school nurse or other district medical personnel must be present during that portion 
of the interview. No student may be required to remove clothing in front of a Child Protective 
Services worker or school district official of the opposite sex. 
 
A Child Protective Services worker may not remove a student from school property without a court 
order, unless the worker reasonably believes that the student would be subject to danger of abuse 
if he or she is not removed from school before a court order can reasonably be obtained.  If the 
worker believes the student would be subject to danger of abuse, the worker may remove the 
student without a court order and without the parent’s consent. 

 

XIV. Visitors to the Schools 
The Board encourages parents and other district citizens to visit the district’s schools and classrooms 
to observe the work of students, teachers, and staff.  Since schools are a place of work and learning, 
certain limits must be set for such visits.  The building Principal or his or her designee is responsible 
for all persons in the building and on the grounds.  For these reasons, the following rules apply to 
visitors to the schools: 

1. All visitors must present a valid photo I.D. upon entry.  
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2. Anyone who is not a regular staff member or student of the school will be considered a visitor. 
3. All visitors to the school must report to the reception area upon arrival.  They will be required to 

sign the visitor’s register and will be issued a visitor’s identification badge, which must be worn 
at all times while on school grounds.  The visitor must return the identification badge to the 
reception area before leaving the building. 

4. Visitors attending school functions that are open to the public are not required to register. 
5. Parents or citizens who wish to observe a classroom while school is in session are required to 

arrange such visits in advance with the classroom teacher(s). 
6. Teachers are expected not to take class time to discuss individual matters with visitors. 
7. Any unauthorized person on school property will be reported to the Principal or his or her 

designee.  Unauthorized  persons will be asked to leave. The police may be called if the 
situation warrants. 

8. All visitors are expected to abide by the rules for public conduct on school property contained in 
this code of conduct. 

9. No student is to bring a friend to school unless authorized by the administration.  
 

XV. Public Conduct on School Property 
The district is committed to providing an orderly, respectful environment that is conducive to learning. 
To create and maintain this kind of an environment, it is necessary to regulate public conduct on school 
property and at school functions.  For purposes of this section of the Code, “public” shall mean all 
persons when on school property or attending a school function including students, teachers and district 
personnel. The restrictions on public conduct on school property and at school functions contained in 
this Code are not intended to limit freedom of speech or peaceful assembly.  The district recognizes 
that free inquiry and free expression are indispensable to the objectives of the district.  The purpose of 
this Code is to maintain public order and prevent abuse of the rights of others. 
 
All persons on school property or attending a school function shall conduct themselves in a respectful 
and orderly manner.  In addition, all persons on school property or attending a school function are 
expected to wear proper attire for the purpose they are on school property. 
 
A. Prohibited Conduct 

No person, either alone or with others, shall: 
1. Injure any person or threaten to do so. 
2. Damage or destroy school district property or the personal property of a student, teacher, 

administrator, district employee or any person lawfully on school property. 
3. Disrupt the orderly conduct of classes, school programs or other school activities. 
4. Distribute or wear materials on school grounds or at school functions that are obscene, 

advocate illegal action, appear libelous, obstruct the rights of others, or are disruptive to the 
school program. 

5. Intimidate, harass or discriminate against any person based upon, but not limited to a person’s 
actual or perceived race, color, weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, 
age, gender, sex, sexual orientation or disability. 

6. Enter any portion of the school premises without authorization or remain in any building or 
facility after it is normally closed. 

7. Obstruct the free movement of any person in any place to which this Code applies. 
8. Violate the traffic laws, parking regulations or other restrictions on vehicles. 
9. Possess, consume, sell, distribute or exchange alcoholic beverages, controlled substances, or 

be under the influence of either on school property or at a school function. 
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10. Possess, use, sell, or distribute or alcohol, tobacco, drugs, or weapons in or on school property 
or at a school function except in the case of law enforcement officers or except as specifically 
authorized by the school district. 

11. Loiter on or about school property.  
12. Gamble on school property or at school functions. 
13. Refuse to comply with any reasonable order of identified school officials on duty. 
14. Incite others to commit any of the acts prohibited by this code. 
15. Violate any federal or state statute, local ordinance or Board policy while on school property or 

while at a school function. 
 

B. Penalties 
Persons who violate this Code shall be subject to the following penalties: 
1. Visitors.  Shall be subject to immediate ejection and as the facts may warrant, precluded from 

being on school district property.  The length of said suspension shall be determined by the 
severity of the violation and the violator will receive written notice of the determination. 

2. Students.  They shall be subject to disciplinary action as the fact may warrant, in accordance 
with the due process requirements. 

3. Tenured faculty members. They shall be subject to disciplinary action as the facts may warrant 
in accordance with Education Law #3020-a or any other legal rights that they may have. 

4. Staff members in the classified service of the civil service entitled to the protection of 
Civil Service Law #75.  They shall be subject to immediate ejection and to disciplinary action 
as the facts may warrant in accordance with Civil Service Law #75 or any other legal rights that 
they may have 

5. Staff members other than those described in subdivisions 3 and 4. They shall be subject 
to warning, suspension or dismissal as the facts may warrant in accordance with any legal rights 
they may have. 
 

C. Enforcement 
The Principal or his or her designee shall be responsible for enforcing the conduct required by this 
Code.  When the Principal or his or her designee sees an individual engaged in prohibited conduct, 
which in his/her judgment does not pose any immediate threat of injury to persons or property, the 
Principal or his or her designee shall tell the individual that the conduct is prohibited and attempt to 
persuade the individual to stop.  The Principal or his or her designee shall also warn the individual 
of the consequences for failing to stop.  If the person refuses to stop engaging in the prohibited 
conduct, or if the person’s conduct poses an immediate threat of injury to persons or property, the 
Principal or his or her designee shall have the individual removed immediately from school property 
or the school function.  If necessary, law enforcement authorities will be contacted to assist in 
removing the person. 
 
The district shall initiate disciplinary action against any student or staff member, as appropriate, in 
accordance with the “Penalties” section above.  In addition, the district reserves its right to pursue 
a civil or criminal legal action against any person violating the Code. 
 
The District shall post the complete Code of Conduct (with all amendments and annual updates) on 
the District’s website.   
 

XVI. Dissemination and Review 
Dissemination of Code of Conduct 

The Board will work to ensure that the community is aware of this Code of Conduct by: 
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1. Providing copies of a summary of the Code to all students at a general assembly held at the 
beginning of each school year. 

2. Making copies of the Code available to all parents at the beginning of the school year. 
3. Providing all current teachers and other staff members with a copy of the Code and a copy of 

any amendments to the Code as soon as practicable after adoption. 
4. Providing all new employees with a copy of the current Code of conduct when they are first hired. 
5. Making complete copies of the Code available for review by students, parents and other 

community members. 
The Board will sponsor an in-service education program for all district staff members to ensure the 
effective implementation of the Code of conduct.  The Superintendent may solicit the 
recommendations of the district staff, particularly teachers and administrators, regarding in service 
programs pertaining to the management and discipline of students. 
 
The Board of Education will review this Code of conduct every year and update it as necessary.  In 
conducting the review, the Board will consider how effective the Code’s provisions have been and 
whether the Code has been applied fairly and consistently.  
 
The Board may appoint an Advisory Committee to assist in reviewing the Code and the district’s 
response to Code of conduct violations. The Committee will be made up of representatives of 
student, teacher, administrator, parent and other school personnel.  
  
Before adopting any revisions to the Code, the Board will hold at least one public hearing at which 
school personnel, parents, students and any other interested party may participate. 
  
The Code of Conduct and any amendments to it will be filed with the Commissioner no later than 
30 days after adoption. 
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Student Use of Computerized Information Resources Program Implementation  

 
The School District recognizes that effective use of technology is important to our students and will be 
essential to them as adults. Consequently, the School System will provide access to various 
computerized information resources through the District’s Computer System (DCS) consisting of 
software, hardware, computer networks and electronic communications systems. This may include 
access to electronic mail, so called “on-line services” and “Internet.” The District shall provide 
personnel support for such usage. 
 
The DCS is for educational and/or research use only and must be consistent with the goals and 
purposes of the School District. The standards of acceptable use as well as prohibited conduct by 
students accessing the DCS, as outlined in District policy and regulation, are not intended to be all-
inclusive. Students are responsible for good behavior on school computer networks just as they are in 
a classroom or a school hallway. In addition to the specific standards of student conduct delineated in 
this regulation, the general requirements of acceptable student behavior expected under the District’s 
school conduct and discipline policy and the Student Discipline Code of Conduct also apply to student 
access to the DCS. Communications on the network are often public in nature. General school rules 
for behavior and communications apply. 
 
Legal and ethical implications of software use will be taught to students of all levels where there is 
such software use. In addition, the building principal or his/her designee and/or classroom teacher will 
be responsible for informing District students of rules and regulations governing student access to the 
DCS. 
 
In order to match electronic resources as closely as possible to the approved District curriculum, 
District personnel will review and evaluate resources in order to offer “home pages” and menus of 
materials which comply with Board guidelines governing the selection of instructional materials. In this 
manner, staff will provide developmentally appropriate guides to students as they make use of 
telecommunications and electronic information resources to conduct research and other studies 
related to the District curriculum. As much as possible, access to the District’s computerized 
information resources will be designed in ways which point students to those which have been 
reviewed and evaluated prior to use. While students may be able to move beyond those resources to 
others which have not been evaluated by staff, students shall be provided with guidelines and lists of 
resources particularly suited to the learning objectives. 
 
During school, teachers will guide students toward appropriate materials. Outside of school, parents/ 
guardians bear responsibility for such guidance as they do with information sources such as 
television, telephones, movies, radio and other potentially offensive/controversial media. 
 
Use of the DCS which violates any aspect of School District policy; the Student Discipline Code of 
Conduct; and federal, state or local laws or regulations is strictly prohibited and may result in 
disciplinary action. 
 
A. Standards of Conduct Governing Student Access to the DCS 

Inappropriate use of the DCS may result in disciplinary action, including suspension or 
cancellation of access. Prior to suspension or revocation of access to the DCS, students will be 
afforded applicable due process rights. Each student who is granted access will be responsible for 
that usage. The DCS is provided for students in support of their educational program and to 
conduct research and communicate with others. Student access to external computer networks 
not controlled by the District is provided to students who act in a considerate and responsible 
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manner. Individual users of the District’s computerized information resources are responsible for 
their behavior and communications over the District computer network. It is presumed that users 
will comply with District standards and will honor the agreements they have signed. 
 
Student data files and other electronic storage areas will be treated like school lockers. This 
means that such areas shall be considered School District property and subject to control and 
inspection. The computer coordinator may access all such files and communications to insure 
system integrity and that users are complying with the requirements of District policy and 
regulations regarding student access to the DCS. 
Students should NOT expect that information stored on the DCS will be private. 
 
In compliance with applicable District guidelines and/or federal, state and local law including, but 
not limited to, suspension and/or revocation of access to the DCS. In addition to the District’s 
general requirements governing student behavior, the following specific activities shall be 
prohibited by student users of the DCS. 

 
1. Using the DCS to obtain, view, download, send, print, display or otherwise gain access to or to 

transmit materials that are unlawful, obscene, pornographic or abusive. 
2. Use of obscene or vulgar language. 
3. Harassing, insulting or attacking others. 
4. Damaging, disabling or otherwise interfering with the operation of computers, computer 

systems, software or related equipment through physical action or by electronic means. 
5. Using unauthorized software on the DCS. 
6. Changing, copying, renaming, deleting, reading or otherwise accessing files or software not 

created by the student without express permission from the computer coordinator. 
7. Violating copyright law. 
8. Employing the DCS for commercial purposes, product advertisement or political lobbying. 
9. Disclosing an individual password to others or using others’ passwords. 
10. Transmitting material, information or software in violation of any District policy or regulation, 

the school behavior code, and/or federal, state and local law or regulation. 
11. Revealing personal information about oneself or of other students including, but not limited to, 

disclosure of home address and/or telephone number. 
 

Network accounts are to be used only by the authorized owner of the account. Any user of the 
DCS that accesses another network or computer resources shall be subject to that network’s 
acceptable use policy. 
 
If a student or a student’s parent/guardian has a District network account, a non-district network 
account or any other account or program which will enable direct or indirect access to a District 
computer, any access to the DCS in violation of District policy and/or regulation may result in 
student discipline. Indirect access to a District computer shall mean using a non-district computer 
in a manner which results in the user gaining access to a District computer, including access to 
any and all information, records or other material contained or stored in a District computer. 

 
B. Sanctions 

1. Violations may result in suspension and/or revocation of student access to the DCS as 
determined in accordance with appropriate due process procedures. 

2. Additional disciplinary action may be determined at the building level in accordance with 
existing practices and procedures regarding inappropriate language or behavior, as well as 
federal, state and local law. 

3. When applicable, law enforcement agencies may be involved. 
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C. Security 

Security on any computer system is a high priority, especially when the system involves many 
users. Users of the DCS identifying a security problem on the District’s system must notify the 
teacher in charge. 
 
A student is not to demonstrate the problem to other users. Attempts to log on to the DCS as a 
computer coordinator will result in cancellation of user privileges. Any user identified as a security 
risk or having a history of problems with other computer systems may be denied access to the 
DCS. Further, any violations regarding the use and application of the DCS shall be reported by the 
student to the teacher in charge. 
 

The Student agrees to report the following immediately: 
• If the device is lost or stolen 
• If the device has been attacked with malware, a virus or any other suspicious attack 
• Any other security concern with regard to school data.  
• Students are prohibited from sharing their password or login identification with any other 

person. 
• Students are prohibited from logging into the network by using account information belonging 

to another student, teacher, or network administrator. 
• If a student discovers or has reason to believe that another student has obtained unauthorized 

access of his/her account, the student shall contact teacher or other school personnel, as well 
as immediately change his/her password. The teacher or school personnel shall immediately 
contact the Office of the Chief Privacy Officer or a network administrator. 

• Students are prohibited from modifying or rearranging technology equipment belonging to 
WACS, including keyboards, monitor, printers, and computers. 

• Students shall report any cases of malfunctioning equipment or other network issues to a 
teacher, or other school personnel. 

• When using public workstations, students shall log off of the network before leaving the work 
station. 

• When using private or individual workstations, students shall lock their computer or log off of 
the network if they will be away from the workstation for an extended period of time. 

• Students shall not install or run any type of software on a WACS network computer without the 
consent of the Office of the Chief Privacy Officer. 

 
SUBJECT: STUDENT USE OF COMPUTERIZED INFORMATION RESOURCES 

(ACCEPTABLE USE POLICY) 
The Board of Education will provide access to various computerized information resources through 
the District's computer system ("DCS" hereafter) consisting of software, hardware, computer networks 
and electronic communications systems. This may include access to electronic mail, so-called "on-
line services" and the "Internet." It may include the opportunity for some students to have 
independent access to the DCS from their home or other remote locations. All use of the DCS, 
including independent use off school premises, shall be subject to this policy and accompanying 
regulations. Further, all such use must be in support of education and/or research and consistent with 
the goals and purposes of the School District. 

 
Access to Inappropriate Content/Material and Use of Personal Technology or Electronic 
Devices 

This policy is intended to establish general guidelines for the acceptable student use of the DCS 
and also to give students and parents/guardians notice that student use of the DCS will provide 
student access to external computer networks not controlled by the School District. The District 
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cannot screen or review all of the available content or materials on these external computer 
networks. Thus, some of the available content or materials on these external networks may be 
deemed unsuitable for student use or access by parents/guardians.  
 
Despite the existence of District policy, regulations and guidelines, it is virtually impossible to 
completely prevent access to content or material that may be considered inappropriate for 
students. Students may have the ability to access such content or material from their home, 
other locations off school premises and/or with a student's own personal technology or electronic 
device on school grounds or at school events. Parents and guardians must be willing to 
establish boundaries and standards for the appropriate and acceptable use of technology and 
communicate these boundaries and standards to their children. The appropriate/acceptable use 
standards outlined in this policy apply to student use of technology via the DCS or any other 
electronic media or communications, including by means of a student's own personal technology 
or electronic device on school grounds or at school events.  

 
Standards of Acceptable Use 

Generally, the same standards of acceptable student conduct which apply to any school activity 
shall apply to use of the DCS. This policy does not attempt to articulate all required and/or 
acceptable uses of the DCS; nor is it the intention of this policy to define all inappropriate usage. 
Administrative regulations will further define general guidelines of appropriate student conduct 
and use as well as proscribed behavior. 
 
District students shall also adhere to the laws, policies and rules governing computers including, 
but not limited to, copyright laws, rights of software publishers, license agreements, and student 
rights of privacy created by federal and state law.  
 
Students who engage in unacceptable use may lose access to the DCS in accordance with 
applicable due process procedures, and may be subject to further discipline under the District's 
school conduct and discipline policy and the District Code of Conduct. The District reserves the 
right to pursue legal action against a student who willfully, maliciously or unlawfully damages or 
destroys property of the District. Further, the District may bring suit in civil court against the 
parents/guardians of any student who willfully, maliciously or unlawfully damages or destroys 
District property pursuant to General Obligations Law Section 3-112. 
 
Student data files and other electronic storage areas will be treated like school lockers. This 
means that such areas shall be considered to be School District property subject to control and 
inspection.  
 
The Computer Coordinator may access all such files and communications without prior notice to 
ensure system integrity and that users are complying with the requirements of this policy and 
accompanying regulations. Students should not expect that information stored on the DCS will 
be private. 

 
Notification 

The District's Acceptable Use Policy and Regulations will be disseminated to parents and 
students in order to provide notice of the school's requirements, expectations, and students' 
obligations when accessing the DCS.  

 

Westfield Academy and Central School 
Comprehensive Student Attendance Policy 
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Statement of Overall Objectives 

Westfield Academy believes that student participation in classroom instruction is an integral 
part of the learning process. Therefore, to receive credit for courses, students must not only 
fulfill the necessary academic requirements for each course, but also must comply with the 
District Comprehensive Attendance Policy.  
 
School attendance is both a right and a responsibility. The School District is an active partner 
with students and parents in the task of ensuring that all students meet or exceed the New 
York State Learning Standards. Because the School District recognizes that consistent school 
attendance, academic success and school completion have a positive correlation, the School 
District will develop, review and, if necessary, revise a Comprehensive Student Attendance 
Policy to meet the following objectives: 
 

1. To increase school completion for all students 
2. To raise student achievement and close gaps in student performance 
3. To identify attendance patterns in order to design attendance improvement efforts 
4. To know the whereabouts of every student for safety and other reasons 
5. To verify that individual students are complying with education laws relating to 

compulsory attendance 
6. To determine the District’s average daily attendance for State aid purposes 

 
The School District will: 

1. Create and maintain a positive school building culture by fostering a positive physical and 
psychological environment where the presence of strong adult role models encourages 
respectful and nurturing interactions between adults and students. This positive school culture 
is aimed at encouraging a high level of student bonding to the school, which in turn should lead 
to increased attendance. 

2. Develop a Comprehensive Student Attendance Policy based upon the recommendations of the 
District’s Shared Decision-Making Teams that include representation from administrators, 
teachers, students, parents, and the community. The District will hold at least one public 
hearing prior to the adoption of this collaboratively developed Comprehensive Student 
Attendance Policy by the Board of Education. 

3. Maintain accurate record keeping via a Register of Attendance to record attendance, absence, 
tardiness, or early departure of each student. 

4.  Utilize data analysis systems for tracking individual student attendance and individual and 
group trends in student attendance problems.  

5. Develop early intervention strategies to improve school attendance for all students. 
6. Promote a good work ethic for all students. 

 
Student Attendance Record Keeping/Data Collection 

The record of each student’s presence, absence, tardiness and early departure shall be kept in 
a register of attendance in a manner consistent with Commissioner’s Regulations. An absence, 
tardiness, or early departure will be entered as “excused” or “unexcused” along with the District 
code for the reason. 

 
Attendance shall be taken and recorded in accordance with the following: 
1. For students in non-departmentalized kindergarten through grade five (i.e., self-contained 

classrooms and supervised group movement to other scheduled school activities such as 
physical education in the gym, assembly, etc.), such student’s presence or absence shall 
be recorded after the taking of attendance once per school day. 



40 

2. For students in grades six through twelve, each student’s presence or absence shall be 
recorded after the taking of attendance in each period of scheduled instruction. Attendance 
shall be taken in accordance with paragraph above. 

3. Any absence for a school day or portion thereof shall be recorded as excused or 
unexcused in accordance with the standards articulated in this policy. 
Excused absences will be granted for the following reasons: 

a) Personal illness or injury 
b) Death in family 
c) Emergency illness in the family 
d) Medical appointments 
e) Dental appointments 
f) Impassable roads/sudden severe weather conditions 
g) Religious observance 
h) Required court appearance 
i) Quarantine 
j) Music lessons 
k) Attendance at health clinics 
l) Approved college visits 
m) Military obligations 
n) Other emergency situations - covers unexpected events which keep a student from 

attendance. Such cases will be considered individually by the principal. 
 
4. In the event that a student at any instructional level from kindergarten through grade twelve 

arrives late for or departs early from scheduled instruction, such tardiness or early 
departure shall be recorded as excused or unexcused in accordance with the standards 
articulated in this policy. 

 
A record shall be kept of each scheduled day of instruction during which the school is closed 
for all or part of the day because of extraordinary circumstances including adverse weather 
conditions, impairment of heating facilities, insufficiency of water supply, shortage of fuel, 
destruction of or damage to a school building, or such other cause as may be found 
satisfactory to the Commissioner of Education. 

 
Attendance records shall also indicate the date when a student withdraws from enrollment or is 
dropped from enrollment in accordance with Education Law Section 3202(1-a). 

 
At the conclusion of each class period or school day, all attendance information shall be 
compiled and provided to the designated school personnel who are responsible for 
attendance. The nature of the absence, tardiness, or early departure shall be coded on a 
student’s record in accordance with the established District/ building procedures. 

 
Notice of Students who are Absent, Tardy or Depart Early without Proper Excuse 

A designated staff member shall notify by telephone the parent/person in parental relation to a 
student who is absent, tardy or departs early without proper written excuse. The staff member 
shall explain the District’s Comprehensive Student Attendance Policy, the District’s/building 
level intervention procedures, and, if appropriate, the relationship between student attendance 
and course credit. If the parent/person in parental relation cannot be reached by telephone, the 
staff member will provide such notification by mail. Further, the District’s Attendance Policy will 
be mailed to the parent/ person in parental relation to promote awareness and help ensure 
compliance with the policy. If deemed necessary by appropriate school officials, or if requested 
by the parent/person in parental relation, a school conference shall be scheduled between the 
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parent/person in parental relation and appropriate staff members to address the student’s 
attendance. The student may also be requested to attend this conference to address 
appropriate intervention strategies that best meet the needs of the student. 

 

Disciplinary Consequences 
Unexcused absences, tardiness and early departures will result in disciplinary sanctions as 
described in the District’s Code of Conduct. Consequences may include, but are not limited to, 
detention, in-school suspension, and denial of participation in interscholastic and 
extracurricular activities. Parents/persons in parental relation will be notified by the Principals 
at periodic intervals to discuss their child’s absences, tardiness or early departures and the 
importance of class attendance and appropriate interventions. Individual buildings/grade levels 
will address procedures to implement the notification process to the parent/person in parental 
relation. 

 

Intervention Strategy Process 
To effectively intervene when an identified pattern of unexcused absences, tardiness or early 
departures occur, designated District personnel will pursue the following: 

1. Identify specific element(s) of the pattern (e.g., grade level, building, time frame, type of 
unexcused absences, tardiness or early departures) 

2. In specific cases where the pattern involves an individual student, the student and 
parent/person in parental relation will be contacted 

3. Discuss strategies to directly intervene with specific element 
4. Recommend intervention to Superintendent or his/her designee if it relates to change in 

District policy or procedure 
5. Implement changes, as approved by appropriate administration 
6. Utilize appropriate District and/or community resources to address and help remediate 

student unexcused absences, tardiness or early departures 
7. Monitor and report short- and long-term effects of intervention 
 

Appeal Process 
A parent/person in parental relation may request a building level review of their child’s 
attendance record. 

 

Building Review of Attendance Records 
The building principal will work in conjunction with the building attendance clerk and other 
designated staff in reviewing attendance records at the end of each quarter. This review is 
conducted to identify individual and group attendance patterns and to initiate appropriate 
action to address the problem of unexcused absences, tardiness and early departures. 

 

Annual Review by the Board of Education 
The Board of Education shall annually review the District’s student attendance records and if 
such records show a decline in student attendance, the Board shall make any revisions to the 
Policy and plan deemed necessary to improve student attendance. 

 

Community Awareness 
The Board of Education shall promote necessary community awareness of the District’s 
Comprehensive Student Attendance Policy by: 

1. Providing a plain language summary of the policy to parents or persons in parental 
relation to students at the beginning of each school year and promoting the 
understanding of such a policy to students and their parents/persons in parental 
relation; 
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2. Providing each teacher, at the beginning of the school year or upon employment, with a 
copy of the policy; and 

3. Providing copies of the policy to any other member of the community upon request. 
 

Education Law Sections 3024, 3025, 3202, 3205, 
3206, 3210, 3211, and 3213 
8 New York Code of Rules and Regulations 
(NYCRR) Sections 104.1, 109.2 and 175.6 
  
Title IX Notification 

The Westfield Central School District in compliance with Title IX of the Educational 
amendments of 1972, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans With 
Disabilities Act (ADA) hereby designates, Superintendent and School Business Official, as the 
Title IX/Section 504/ADA Coordinators for the Westfield Central School District. The 
Coordinator is responsible for resolving complaints and discrimination based on sex or 
disability. He/She is also responsible for handling complaints and grievances regarding 
discrimination based on race, color, creed, religion, national origin, political affiliation, sexual 
orientation, age, military status or marital status. 
 

The Superintendent or School Business Official can be reached at Westfield Central School, 

203 East Main St. Westfield, NY 14787 or by calling 326-2151. 
  

Dignity for All Students Act 
Chapter 482 of the laws of 2010 added a new article to the Education law that prohibits 
discrimination against and harassment of students based on actual or perceived race, color, 
weight, national origin, ethnic group, religion, religious practice, disability, sexual orientation, 
gender or sex by school employees or students on school property or at a school function. If 
you feel your child has been the victim of discrimination, please report it to the DASA 
Coordinator: Deanne Shelters and Heath Forster for the elementary building or Amy Brinkley 
for the middle school/high school building.  

 

Children with Special Needs 
Students may be referred by parents and evaluated through the Committee on Special 
education when a parent or a person in a parental relationship to a student believes that their 
child may have a disability which impacts their ability to access the school’s curriculum. You 
may find further information on the New York State education department website at 
NYSED.gov entitled A Parent’s Guide to Special education. You may also contact the Director 
of Special Education, Dr. Rockey at 326-2151. 

 

Civil Rights Compliance Officers 
The Westfield Academy and Central School District advises students, parents, employees and 
the general public that it offers employment and educational opportunities, including vocational 
education opportunities, without regard to sex, race, color, national origin or handicap. 
Complaint and grievance procedures are available to interested persons by contacting the 
person(s) listed below. Inquiries regarding this nondiscrimination policy may be directed to Title 
IX Compliance Officer and Section 504/ADA Compliance Officer. 

 

Westfield Compliance Officers: 
Superintendent and School Business Official 
Westfield Academy and CSD  
716-326-2151 ext. 217 
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Release of Student Information to Military Recruiters 
Pursuant to the federal No Child Left Behind Act, Westfield Academy and Central School 
District must disclose to military recruiters and institutions of higher learning, upon request, the 
names, addresses and telephone numbers of our high school juniors and seniors.  However, 
parents or students may request in writing, that the district not release such information.  
Parents, or students who are at least 18 years old, wishing to exercise their option to withhold 
their consent to the release of this information must contact the high school principal’s office by 
October 1st of any given year. 
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Daily Time Schedule 

Middle School Bell Schedule 
Grades 6, 7, & 8 

Period 1 7:50-8:29 

Period 2 8:32-9:10 

Period 3 9:13-9:52 

Period 4 9:55-10:33 

Period 5 10:36-11:15 

Period 6 11:18-11:57 

LUNCH 12:00-12:25 

Period 7 12:28-1:06 

Period 8 1:09-1:47 

Period 9 1:50-2:29 
 

High School Bell Schedule 
Grades 9-12 

Period 1 7:50-8:29 

Period 2 8:32-9:10 

Period 3 9:13-9:52 

Period 4 9:55-10:33 

Period 5 10:36-11:15 

LUNCH 1 11:18-11:43 

Period 6a 11:18-11:57 

Period 6b 11:46-12:25 

Period 7a 12:00-12:38 

Period 7b 12:28-1:06 

LUNCH 2 12:41-1:06 

Period 8 1:09-1:47 

Period 9 1:50-2:29 

*Students may be attending a block class from 7:50-9:10. 

AM BOCES (CTE) Students leave at 8:25am. 
AM BOCES CTE Students return at Noon. 
PM BOCES (CTE) Students leave at 11:30am. 
PM BOCES (CTE) Students return at 3:00pm 

 
*For the beginning of the 2020-2021 School Year, bell schedule will be adjusted to reflect social 
distancing and to reduce hallway density and congestion.  Please refer to the school website for 
current bell schedule.  



45 

General Expectations 

Face Coverings & Social Distancing 

"Per NYSED and NYSDOH guidelines and to ensure our health and safety, students will be required 
to wear a face covering and social distance until further notice.  If a student chooses to disregard 
these guidelines, appropriate consequences will be administered including, but not limited to removal 
from in-person/hybrid learning and assign to remote learning." 

Bus Behavior 
1. When boarding or leaving the bus, students should line up single file. 
2. Students who must cross the road after leaving the bus should walk at least ten feet ahead of the 

bus so that they can be seen by the driver and cross only after being signaled by the driver. 
3. Students should be on time. The bus cannot wait for those who are tardy. While waiting for the bus, 

students should stand off the highway. 
4. When in the bus, students must sit down and remain seated. 
5. When students are assigned to seats, they will sit in those seats unless given permission to sit 

elsewhere by the driver. 
6. Eating on the bus is prohibited. Paper and other scrap should be kept on the person and carried off 

the bus when leaving. 
7. Tossing articles around the bus is dangerous and is prohibited. It could lead to distracting the driver’s 

attention. 
8. Profanity is unacceptable. 
9. Smoking, drug use and paraphernalia on the bus is prohibited. 
10. Hands and arms must be kept inside the window openings. 
11. Any damage should be reported to the driver immediately. 
12. Show respect for the driver who is responsible for your safety. 
13. Except for ORDINARY conversation, classroom conduct is required. 
14. The driver will report to the office any students who fail to cooperate with him. 
15. Play weapons such as water pistols, rubber bands, etc., will be confiscated and not returned to the 

students. 
16. Students must ride on the bus to which they are assigned unless they have a note, approved by the 

building principal, giving them permission to change. 
17. Bus Radio System is for the use of the driver only. 
18. Students will not be allowed on the bus beyond their home or meeting place unless the building 

principal gives special permission after written request from the parent. 
19. Pick up and discharge points for students will be designated. 
20. Bus Evacuation Drills will be held, in accordance with the law, several times during the year. 
21. To insure safety when crossing railroad tracks, the driver is required to come to a complete stop. 
 
Superintendent of Schools or his /her designee may refuse students the privilege of riding on the buses. 
If a student is denied this privilege, it becomes the responsibility of the student’s parents to furnish the 
transportation. 

 

Hall Behavior 
An important index of school morale and spirit is corridor behavior. It is below the dignity of a student 
body with high standards to fall victim to crude patterns of behavior in the school building. Very often 
visitors to the school may judge us and our school by our conduct in the halls, as they may not have 
other opportunities to really observe us in classes and in other school situations. Upon entering the 
school building, voices should be lowered out of consideration for others. An orderly passing to and 
from classes results in greater relaxation for both students and teachers. 
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Complying with the following expectations is necessary: 
1. Students need to keep voices down in the hall. Be courteous and considerate of others. 
2. Keep to the right of stairways and halls and obey other safety regulations such as taking one 

step at a time on stairways, walking with the flow of traffic, not against, and not walking arm in 
arm. 

3. Students have an assigned place at all times during the school day. Go there promptly. Students 
who are late to class without an acceptable excuse are subject to detention conducted by the 
teacher of that class. Be in your assigned place. 

4. Avoid loud talking or whistling, roughness of any kind with other students, careless walking or 
running. 

5. Refrain from standing in front of a classroom door and from looking in door windows when other 
classes are in session. To do so is discourteous and unfair to your fellow students and teachers. 

6. Public display of affection is not in good taste. Please don’t place yourself in the embarrassing 
situation of having to be spoken to by the faculty about this. 

7. Writing on or in lockers or on corridor and lavatory walls is forbidden. 
 

Lockers 
A corridor locker is assigned to each student in grades 6-12 at the beginning of each school year. Since the 
student is responsible for the care of this locker, the student should report the condition of the locker to the 
main office. Students should not damage, tape materials to, and/or write on their lockers.  If damage is done 
to the locker during the schoolyear, it should be reported to the main office. The school will not be 
responsible for materials left in lockers.  
 
It is the student’s responsibility to keep the locker locked at all times the student is not using it. Lockers 
must be emptied before the final week of examinations.  
 
*For the beginning of the 2020-2021 School Year, students will not utilize a hallway locker or a PE locker to 
avoid unnecessary mixing and congregation of students.  Students may carry classroom materials in their 
backpacks during school hours. 

 

Parking 
Students who drive to school must register in the high school office. Vehicles parked in the school parking 
lot are not the responsibility of the school district. BOCES students are not permitted to drive to the 
occupational center unless they have a permit signed by the BOCES principal, a parent, and home school 
principal; no riders are permitted. There is to be no loitering in the parking lot before, during or after school. 
All cars must be registered in the high school office and receive a parking hangtag. 

Safety is our first concern.  It is the responsibility of the student to observe the speed limit in and around 
campus.  Excessive speed or other improper actions endangering others will necessitate the loss of 
parking/driving privileges and/or police action. 

School Dances 
1. Dances will be scheduled for specific grade levels (i.e., 6-8 or 9-12). Organizations wanting to sponsor 

a dance must have prior approval from the administration. 
2. Each dance must have a minimum of four chaperones. Two of these may be parents; two must be 

members of the faculty. 
3. Students who wish to bring a guest to a dance must secure a visitor’s pass from the principal prior to 

the dance and sign up in the Secondary office prior to the dance. 
4. Completed dance request forms must be submitted to the Building Principal at least one week in 

advance. (Parent acceptance forms acknowledging their responsibility as chaperones must accompany 
the completed dance request form). If this requirement is not met, the activity will be canceled. 
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5. Student Expectations: 
a. Appropriate attire will be required, following dress code. 
b. Once a student enters the dance, the student must remain in the building. If a student leaves the 

building, the student will not be permitted to re-enter. 
c. Students should plan for getting home promptly at the end of the dance. 
d. Students will enter and leave the building only through the designated doors. 
e. All schools’ rules will be in effect. 

6. The faculty member at the door may deny any student the privilege of attending the dance if the faculty 
member feels the student has not conformed to the regulations or who is in any other way unacceptable. 

7. After the dance, all decorations must be removed and all tables, chairs, etc., must be returned to the 
proper locations. The area must be cleaned. 

 

Library 
The Library is for use as a lending and research area. Students are expected to adhere to the following 
procedures: 

1. Students wishing to go to the library from a class will get a signed pass from the classroom teacher 
for whom he has work. The pass will state the time the student is to return to the classroom. 

2. Regular library materials circulate for 2 weeks. Reference materials circulate overnight. 
3. Computers are for research only, no games. 
4. Library hours 7:45 a.m. - 3:15 p.m. 
5. Student identification cards will be used to check-out library materials 

 

Evacuation Drills 
The signal for a Fire Drill will be a series of coded rings on the Fire Alarm Bells. Emergency drills, Evacuation 
drills or Lockdown drills will also be held for the district. Pupils are to leave the building and returning good 
order without talking. The procedure for exiting the building outlined on a map in each classroom must be 
followed. 

 

Use of Building after School 
Because of insurance regulations, students may not use any part of the building during school hours or after 
school hours, except under the supervision of a teacher. Unless students are scheduled to see a teacher, 
have a student activity or are assigned to detention, students must leave the school building following 
afternoon dismissal. Students who remain in the corridors after the close of the school day and disregard 
this rule will be considered insubordinate with appropriate consequences. 

 

National Honor Society 
The Westfield Chapter (#2574) of the National Honor Society of Secondary Schools was established in the 
high school in May 1941. Membership in the National Honor Society is an honor bestowed upon a student. 
 
Selection for membership in the local chapter of the NHS is made by a faculty council and is based on the 
criteria of outstanding scholarship, character, leadership, and service, as determined in the Constitution of 
the NHS. Students in grades 10-12 are eligible for consideration for membership. 
 
To meet the scholarship requirement, the students must have and maintain a cumulative academic average 
of 90%. Averages will be reviewed following the second marking period of each academic year. Students 
who are eligible scholastically shall be notified and informed that for further consideration for selection to 
the NHS Chapter, they must complete the Student Activity Information form and submit it to the faculty 
council. It should be noted that this form is not an application for membership, nor does it guarantee 
selection. It is a tool to be used by the NHS faculty council as they review each of the candidates with 
respect to character, leadership, and service. The form will be reviewed by the faculty council along with 
any other verifiable information concerning the candidate. A majority vote from the faculty council constitutes 
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eligibility for induction. Published standards of the National Honor Society (1983) will be used as guidelines 
in the selection procedure. 
 
Candidates will receive their first public notification of selection when they are “tapped” during the third 
quarter of the school year. Official ceremonial induction will follow soon after the tapping. Members who 
resign or who are dismissed from the National Honor Society are never again eligible for membership or its 
benefits. 

 

Working Papers 
Anyone 14 years of age to 18 years of age, seeking part-time or temporary employment, must apply for a 
working permit (12 years of age for newspaper carrier permit). Farm working papers are available for ages 
12 through 15. Application for a permit may be obtained from the Guidance Office. The secretary will 
assist students in properly completing applications and filling out the proper employment certificate. 

 

Zoom (Teleconferencing) Expectations 
Zoom is a vital communication tool between teachers and students.  Class ID and password are for the 
sole purpose of students enrolled in that particular class.  Students will not share this information with 
other individuals.  If it is discovered that a student has shared that information (Class ID and/or password), 
the district will assign appropriate consequences including, but not limited to the suspension of online 
learning for a period of time.   
  
The following are our expectations for students using Zoom: 

○ Student attendance and participation will be recorded and then entered into PowerSchool 
○ For each class session, you should do your best to open a Zoom meeting from a quiet, distraction-

free environment prior to the start of class.   
○ Be on time for class! 
○ Dress will be school-appropriate 
○ Backgrounds should be blurred or school appropriate 
○ Understand that attendance is expected 
○ If for any reason you miss class, it is student’s responsibility to reach out to the instructor to 

determine what is missed 
○ Sit in a seat that is on camera for the instructor to see you.  It is not acceptable to be in bed in a 

sleeping position for instruction. 
○ Keep your Audio on mute until you want to speak. We must work together to limit background 

noise. 
○ Enable Video so that we can see you! 
○ Enable your name as the individual entering the class.  If you are unable to change it due to using 

another person’s device, please notify the teacher immediately.   
○ Engage in class following the instructions given by the instructor 
○ Be respectful to all in the class 
○ Understand that all classes are recorded and microphones may be “live” at all time 
○ Adhere to all policies and guidelines as stated in the Student Handbook and the Student Code of 

Conduct 
○ Remain in class until you are dismissed by the teacher. 
○ Notify school personnel of any technical issues immediately 
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